

Understanding extremism in Scotland: Stakeholder perceptions and views



PEOPLE, COMMUNITIES AND PLACES



Contents

Executi	ve summary	2
1. Int	roduction	6
1.1.	Background and context	6
1.2.	Research aim and questions	10
1.3.	Report structure	11
2. Methodology		12
2.1.	Overview	12
2.2.	Sampling	12
2.3.	Ethics and data protection	13
2.4.	Topic guide development	13
2.5.	Analysis	14
2.6.	Limitations	14
3. Un	derstanding of extremism	16
3.1.	Defining extremism	16
3.2.	Extremist views and behaviours	19
3.3.	Existing definitions of extremism	22
3.4.	Hate crime, sectarianism, terrorism and extremism	29
3.5.	Summary	34
4. Vie	ews on extremism in Scotland	
4.1.	Extremism in Scotland	35
4.2.	Trends over time	37
4.3.	Types of extremism	39
4.4.	Geographic variation	43
4.5.	Factors that make people vulnerable to extremism	
4.6.	Improving data	
4.7.	Summary	
5. Vie	ews on Prevent in Scotland	
5.1.	Measuring the effectiveness of Prevent	
5.2.	Aspects of Prevent that work well	
5.3.	Current concerns with Prevent in Scotland	
5.4.	Areas for improvement	
5.5.	Summary	
	ility of sectors to identify and support those vulnerable to bein remism	_
6.1.	Views by sector	60
6.2.	The impact of COVID-19	65

	6.3. of extr	Identifying and supporting people who are vulnerable to different types emism	66
		Summary	
7.	Cor	nclusion	69
	7.1.	Summary of findings	69
	7.2.	Implications and considerations	70
8.	Ref	erence list	73
A	Appendices		
	Appen	dix A – Topic guide summary	79

Executive summary

Introduction

This report presents findings from qualitative research conducted by Scottish Government researchers to explore stakeholder understandings of and perspectives on extremism and Prevent delivery in Scotland.

Prevent is a strand of the UK Government's counter-terrorism strategy CONTEST (Home Office, 2018). The stakeholders who participated in this research included predominantly senior-level representatives of organisations that have direct involvement in Prevent in Scotland, or significant interest in Prevent or extremism in Scotland more generally. The research took place between April 2022 and January 2023, with fieldwork carried out between May and September 2022.

This research forms part of a wider programme of work to improve understanding of extremism in Scotland. Complementary research has been commissioned by the Scottish Government to explore the understandings and experiences of the Scottish public and public sector practitioners:

- <u>Understanding extremism in Scotland: Public perceptions and experiences</u> (Scottish Government, 2023b)
- <u>Understanding extremism in Scotland: Public sector practitioner perceptions</u> and experiences (Scottish Government, 2023c)

Methodology

The research adopted a qualitative approach. The researchers conducted a total of 29 interviews, four of which were paired interviews (meaning that two participants were interviewed at the same time), making the total number of participants 33.

Participants represented a range of sectors, including the police (8), faith and belief organisations (7), local authorities (4), education (4), health (1), government (1), prisons (1) and other private/third sector organisations (3).

The organisations invited to take part were identified from existing Scottish Government contact lists and networks. It is important to note, therefore, that while the selection of participants was designed to elicit a range of perspectives from representatives of organisations involved in Prevent, or interested in Prevent or extremism in Scotland more generally, the findings should not be taken to represent the views of representatives of all organisations that have involvement or interest in Prevent or extremism in Scotland, nor the views of the entire sector in which they operate.

Key findings

Understanding of extremism

Participants had difficulty defining extremism, and held diverse understandings of the concept. A particular contention which arose between participants related to whether holding extremist beliefs can in and of itself be considered extremism, or whether these beliefs have to be acted upon to be considered extremism. There were also mixed opinions as to whether extremism necessarily involves violence.

There was some support for an approach to defining extremism which involves the use of the categories 'politically-motivated', 'ideologically-motivated' and 'religiously-motivated', though it was felt that a caveat that the categories are not mutually exclusive would be needed if they were to be operationalised within Prevent.

Participants were largely in agreement that there are strong links between extremism, hate crime and terrorism, with the idea of a spectrum of views discussed. However, views differed regarding whether sectarianism forms part of this spectrum, with some feeling that it is less harmful than typical manifestations of extremism.

Views on extremism in Scotland

Participants felt that while extremism exists in Scotland, it is less of a problem in Scotland than it is in England. Despite this, many participants felt that the prevalence of extremism is increasing in Scotland, and that Scotland should not be viewed as immune from extremist ideologies and groups.

There was also a perception that the spread of extremist ideologies is different in Scotland to other parts of the UK, with right-wing and sectarian forms of extremism viewed as the most prevalent, and Islamist extremism viewed as less of a problem than in other areas of Britain.

Participants discussed various factors they felt may make people vulnerable to being drawn into extremism, such as isolation and loneliness, spending time online, family background, lack of opportunities and demographic characteristics.

A key theme that emerged during discussions about extremism in Scotland was participants' reflections that more information is needed regarding the extent of extremism in Scotland, trends over time, and the ideologies that are more and less prevalent. There was a desire for further research to be carried out on this topic in Scotland.

Views on Prevent in Scotland

Difficulties with determining the effectiveness of Prevent in Scotland were discussed, but a range of factors that are perceived to work well were highlighted, including the alignment of Prevent with safeguarding policies; the Prevent Multi-Agency Panel (PMAP) guidance; existing tools and resources; and involvement of a range of sectors in the delivery of Prevent.

Concerns with Prevent were also raised, with some relating to the policy more broadly rather than its delivery in Scotland. The concerns that were raised around its delivery in Scotland related to information-sharing; the availability of resources

and funding; the provision of training; and the lack of work to 'tackle the causes' of extremism.

Suggestions for improvement included raising awareness of the positioning of Prevent as a policy that supports community cohesion and integration Scotland; increasing transparency around how the policy is delivered; carrying out greater community engagement work; and improving training and information flows. Participants also expressed support for more research to determine the impact and effectiveness of Prevent in Scotland.

Ability of sectors to identify and support those vulnerable to being drawn into extremism

Those representing sectors with a statutory obligation to fulfil the Prevent duty had mixed views on the ability of those working within these sectors to identify and support individuals who may be vulnerable to being drawn into extremism. While many felt that practitioners are well-placed to identify and support vulnerable individuals, concerns such as the need for more resources, funding and training were raised.

Implications and considerations

Suggestions for further research

This work highlights the need for further research in two key areas. Firstly, participants highlighted a lack of concrete data and evidence about the prevalence of and trends in extremism in Scotland. This suggests that research exploring extremist activity taking place in Scotland in greater detail would be beneficial. This might include work to explore the influence and reach of particular extremist groups in Scotland in comparison with the rest of the UK, and more detailed examination of the data on referrals to Prevent in Scotland in comparison with England and Wales.

Secondly, participants felt that at present it is difficult to determine the extent to which Prevent is meeting the objectives outlined in CONTEST. This suggests that it may be helpful to explore the impact and effectiveness of Prevent in Scotland in more depth. This could be approached through independent in-depth case study or ethnographic research with people who have been through Prevent in Scotland, which would support a more in-depth, multifaceted understanding of what works to address the needs of those at risk.

More broadly, further exploration of the Prevent referral data may also provide an indication of the frequency with which those who are offered Prevent support are referred back to Prevent in future, and potential reasons for this.

Broader considerations

Stakeholders who took part in this research had wide-ranging understandings of extremism. While this was to some extent surprising, it may reflect the fact that the Scottish Government does not currently have an official definition of extremism, having not adopted the UK Government definition (Home Office, 2011).

It therefore appears that it would be useful to give consideration to the merits of having an official definition of extremism for use in Scotland, or at least to set out the views, behaviours and activities that are considered to constitute extremism in the context of Prevent more clearly, to ensure there is a shared understanding of what is meant by the term among those responsible for tackling it.

In addition, this research highlights a need for more training and resources around the different types of extremism that exist, and the behaviours and signs that could indicate vulnerability to extremist narratives, to support those working to deliver Prevent in Scotland to identify those at risk of radicalisation more effectively.

Finally, this research has also highlighted a range of suggestions for ways in which Prevent delivery in Scotland could be enhanced. Although the UK Government retains overall responsibility for national policy on security and counter-terrorism, the suggestions largely relate to improving existing processes, perceptions and understanding of Prevent, rather than the underlying principles of the programme or the mechanisms through which it is delivered in Scotland. The research recommends that the Scotlish Government and statutory partners give consideration to both whether and how these suggestions could be taken forward to foster improvements in Prevent delivery in Scotland.

1. Introduction

This report presents findings from qualitative research conducted by Scottish Government researchers to explore stakeholder understandings of and perspectives on extremism and Prevent delivery in Scotland.

Prevent is a strand of the UK Government's counter-terrorism strategy CONTEST (Home Office, 2018). The stakeholders who participated in this research included predominantly senior-level representatives of organisations that have direct involvement in Prevent in Scotland, or significant interest in Prevent or extremism in Scotland more generally. The research took place between April 2022 and January 2023, with fieldwork carried out between May and September 2022. This research forms part of a wider programme of work to improve understanding of extremism in Scotland.

This section provides an overview of the background to this programme of research and outlines the research aims and questions specific to the research exploring stakeholder understandings of and perspectives on extremism and Prevent in Scotland.

1.1. Background and context

Prevent policy

The purpose of Prevent is to 'stop people becoming terrorists or supporting terrorism' (Home Office, 2018). While counter-terrorism (and therefore Prevent) is a reserved matter and the responsibility of the UK Government, the Counter-Terrorism and Security Act (2015) places a duty on sectors that are devolved from Westminster to the Scottish Government (local authorities, health and social care, education, prisons, and the police) to pay 'due regard to the need to prevent people from being drawn into terrorism'. This is known as the Prevent duty.

The Prevent duty guidance for Scotland (Home Office, 2021a) outlines how specified authorities are expected to comply with this duty. There is sector-specific guidance for further education institutions (Home Office, 2021b) and higher education institutions (Home Office, 2021c).

The Scottish Government supports the specified sectors to fulfil their obligations under the Prevent duty (Home Office, 2021a), and ensures that mechanisms are in place for safeguarding and supporting individuals who may be susceptible to being drawn into terrorism as outlined in the Prevent Multi-Agency Panel (PMAP) Duty Guidance¹ (Home Office, 2021d).

In Scotland, the approach taken to Prevent is tailored to the Scottish context and the specific challenges faced by Scottish communities. Emphasis is placed on early intervention, safeguarding, and the prevention of people from becoming alienated

¹ PMAPs are a key part of Prevent and involve using a multi-agency approach to assess the nature and extent of an individual's vulnerability and develop an appropriate support plan.

or isolated, with the aim of reducing vulnerability and increasing resilience to extremist narratives.

Key definitions

Extremism

The UK Government currently adopts the following definition of extremism:

'vocal or active opposition to fundamental British values, including democracy, the rule of law, individual liberty and mutual respect and tolerance of different faiths and beliefs. We also include in our definition of extremism calls for the death of members of our armed forces, whether in this country or overseas'. (Home Office, 2011: 107)

This definition was introduced in the 2011 Prevent strategy (Home Office, 2011), and is a working definition rather than a legal definition. It was used in the UK Government's Counter-Extremism Strategy (Home Office, 2015), which set out the UK Government's approach to countering 'both violent and non-violent' extremism. However, counter-extremism is a devolved matter and the Counter-Extremism Strategy and the UK Government's definition of extremism were not adopted in Scotland.

At present, therefore, the Scottish Government does not have an official definition of extremism. An evidence review carried out by the Scottish Government (2023a) explored how extremism is defined in existing literature, and highlighted the challenges associated with defining the concept. For example:

- Various factors, such as the prevailing political culture, value systems and personal characteristics and experiences, influence how the term is understood, meaning it is an inherently relative and ambiguous term (Sotlar, 2004).
- Extremism is often conceptualised as a continuum of beliefs and behaviours, which makes it difficult to capture in a definition (Wilkinson and van Rij, 2019).
- Defining extremism too broadly can risk impeding rights to free speech and protest, while defining it too narrowly can lead to potentially extremist behaviours being overlooked (Redgrave et al., 2020).

These challenges have meant that while a range of definitions of extremism have been proposed, there is a general lack of consensus on how it should be defined.

Terrorism

The Terrorism Act (2000) defines terrorism as the use or threat of any of the following actions, where the action is designed to influence the government or to intimidate the public and is used for the purpose of advancing a political, religious or ideological cause.

• Serious violence against a person

- Serious damage to property
- Endangering a person's life, other than that of the person committing the action
- Creating a serious risk to the health or safety of the public or a section of the public
- Seriously interfering with or disrupting an electronic system

In addition to the above, the use or threat of action which involves the use of firearms or explosives is considered terrorism regardless of whether the action is designed to influence the government or an international governmental organisation, or to intimidate the public or a section of the public.

However, as with extremism, there is no universally agreed-upon understanding of terrorism, and the term is defined differently by governments elsewhere, as well as by global institutions. Reasons presented for this lack of agreed-upon definition in the academic literature include that it is difficult to encapsulate the wide range of behaviours, actions and beliefs associated with terrorism in one definition, and that the term is subjective (Schmid, 2011).

Nevertheless, the UN Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights (OHCHR) (2023) has stated that while no standardised definition of terrorism exists, as a minimum, it involves 'the intimidation or coercion of populations or governments through the threat or perpetration of violence, causing death, serious injury or the taking of hostages'. Furthermore, there exists a consensus academic definition of terrorism created by scholars (Schmid, 2011), which defines terrorism as follows:

'Terrorism refers, on the one hand, to a doctrine about the presumed effectiveness of a special form or tactic of fear-generating, coercive political violence and, on the other hand, to a conspiratorial practice of calculated, demonstrative, direct violent action without legal or moral restraints, targeting mainly civilians and non-combatants, performed for its propagandistic and psychological effects on various audiences and conflict parties.'

Hate crime

The Scottish Government tends to use Lord Bracadale's definition of hate crime developed as part of his independent review of hate crime legislation in Scotland, which refers to hate crime as 'the term used to describe behaviour which is both criminal and rooted in prejudice' (Lord Bracadale, 2018). Police Scotland (2023a) define hate crime as 'any crime which is perceived by the victim or any other person as being motivated (wholly or partly) by malice or ill will towards a social group' with the five groups covered including disability, race, religion or belief, sexual orientation or transgender identity, which is in line with how hate crime is defined elsewhere in the UK (e.g., Crown Prosecution Service, 2023).

However, there are also conceptual debates around defining hate crime. For example, Garland (2012) discusses difficulties with deciding which identity groups are categorised as specific hate crime groups and which are not.

Stakeholders

In academic literature, stakeholders have been defined as 'individuals, organisations or communities that have a direct interest in the process and outcomes of a project, research or policy endeavour' (Deverka et al., 2012). As noted above, for the purposes of this research stakeholders included predominantly senior-level representatives of organisations that have direct involvement in Prevent in Scotland, or significant interest in Prevent or extremism in Scotland more generally.

These stakeholders were identified through existing Scottish Government contact lists and networks, and included, for example, the Prevent leads for the sectors with a statutory obligation to fulfil the Prevent duty (local authorities, health and social care, education, prisons, and the police), and representatives of faith and belief and third sector organisations (see section 2.2 for more detail). It did not include members of the public, or frontline public sector practitioners involved in delivering Prevent. As will be explained further below, the views of these groups have been explored in separate research projects commissioned by the Scottish Government (2023b; 2023c).

Understanding extremism in Scotland

The evidence review carried out by the Scottish Government (2023a) also identified evidence gaps relating to the real extent and nature of extremism in Scotland. In particular, the review showed that while tentative conclusions can be drawn from data relating to terrorist activity, Prevent referrals, public attitudes and hate crime, there is a lack of research evidence on the prevalence and nature of extremism in Scotland specifically. This impedes understanding of whether the current approach to Prevent in Scotland is appropriate and impactful in preventing the spread of extremist ideologies and reducing terrorism.

The Scottish Government is therefore developing a programme of research which aims to support understanding of extremism and Prevent delivery in Scotland. In the first instance, this research has sought to explore understandings, perceptions and experiences of extremism from the perspective of three key groups – the Scottish public, stakeholders and public sector practitioners² – in three distinct but related projects.

The aim of this research is to develop understanding of how the Scottish public, stakeholders and public sector practitioners define and understand extremism; their views on the extent to which extremism is a problem in Scotland and the types of extremism they consider to be more and less prevalent; and how well they perceive current approaches to countering extremism in Scotland to be working.

_

² The research with public sector practitioners was carried out with frontline professionals working in sectors which have a statutory obligation to fulfil the Prevent duty (local authorities, health and social care, education, prisons, and the police).

This report focuses on the findings from the research exploring stakeholder understandings of and perspectives on extremism and Prevent in Scotland. Findings from the research with public sector practitioners and the Scottish public have been published separately (Scottish Government, 2023b; Scottish Government, 2023c).

1.2. Research aim and questions

The aim of this research was to explore stakeholder understandings of and perspectives on extremism and Prevent delivery in Scotland. To meet this aim the project considered 13 research questions across four key areas:

Understanding of extremism

- 1. How do stakeholders understand and define extremism?
- 2. How far do stakeholders' understandings of extremism in Scotland align with definitions and categorisations adopted in other contexts?
- 3. How do stakeholders perceive extremism to manifest as views, behaviours and actions?
- 4. What are stakeholders' views on the boundaries of extremism? For example, when does a view, behaviour or action cross the threshold into extremism?

Views on extremism in Scotland

- 5. To what extent do stakeholders perceive extremism to be a problem in Scotland?
- 6. Do stakeholders feel that the threat from extremism in Scotland has increased or decreased over time?
- 7. Do stakeholders feel that the threat from extremism in Scotland will increase or decrease in the future?
- 8. What are stakeholders' views on the types of extremism that are of most concern or growing concern currently in Scotland, and why? What are views on the key drivers of these concerns?

Views on Prevent in Scotland

- 9. How effective do stakeholders consider Prevent to be, and why?
- 10. What do stakeholders think Prevent does well, and what do they think could be improved?
- 11. Do stakeholders have a favourable or unfavourable view of Prevent in Scotland?

Views on the ability of sectors to identify and support individuals vulnerable to being drawn into extremism

- 12. How well-equipped do stakeholders feel those working in the sector they represent are to identify those vulnerable to being drawn into extremism?
- 13. How well-equipped do stakeholders feel those working in the sector they represent are to support those vulnerable to being drawn into extremism?

1.3. Report structure

The next section outlines the methodology used to carry out this research. This is followed by presentation of the findings, with section 3 covering stakeholder understandings of extremism, section 4 covering stakeholder views on extremism in Scotland, section 5 covering stakeholder views on Prevent in Scotland, and section 6 covering stakeholder views on the ability of sectors to identify and support those vulnerable to being drawn into extremism. The report concludes with a summary of the key findings and discussion of the implications of this research.

2. Methodology

2.1. Overview

Given the exploratory nature of the research questions the researchers adopted a qualitative approach. Qualitative research is used to gain understanding of beliefs, experiences, attitudes and behaviours through methods such as interviews, focus groups and observation. The researchers used in-depth interviewing, a method which typically involves conducting one-on-one interviews with a small number of participants to explore their perspectives on a particular topic in detail (Bryman, 2016).

2.2. Sampling

The researchers adopted a purposive sampling method. Participants were invited to take part based on their organisations' involvement in Prevent, or interest in Prevent or extremism in Scotland more generally, and asked to represent the views of their organisation in the interview.

The researchers identified organisations from existing Scottish Government contact lists and networks, with those invited including:

- The Prevent leads for each sector with a statutory obligation to fulfil the Prevent duty (local authorities, health and social care, education, prisons, and the police).
- Predominantly senior-level representatives of the police and local authority sectors who are involved in Prevent delivery in Scotland.
- Representatives of the Home Office who are involved in Prevent delivery in Scotland.
- Multi-Agency CONTEST Group Chairs.
- Representatives of third sector organisations, including faith and belief organisations.
- Representatives of organisations funded by the Scottish Government to carry out work to build community cohesion in Scotland.

The researchers conducted a total of 29 interviews between 5 May and 2 September 2022. Four were paired interviews³ (meaning that two participants were interviewed at the same time), making the total number of participants 33. The sectors which participants represented included:

- Police (8)
- Faith and belief organisations (7)⁴
- Local authority (4)
- Education (4)

2

³ Paired interviews were used where two participants representing the same organisation wished to be interviewed together.

⁴ Including the four paired interviews.

- Health (1)
- Government (1)
- Prisons (1)
- Other private/third sector (3)

Given that participants were invited on the basis of their organisations' involvement or interest in Prevent or extremism in Scotland, the sample was not designed to cover all areas of Scotland in a systematic way. Nevertheless, the participants represented organisations operating in a range of geographical areas, including the following local authorities:

- Dundee City (1)
- Edinburgh City (1)
- Fife (2)
- Glasgow City (1)
- Perth and Kinross (1)
- Renfrewshire (1)
- West Lothian (1)

Others operated across multiple local authority areas (6), across Scotland (13) or across the UK (2).

2.3. Ethics and data protection

The researchers carried out an ethics assessment at the outset of the project, which highlighted sensitivities to be taken account of during the research. To ensure the identities of participants were protected and that the views of specific organisations were not attributable to them, the research was designed and conducted in compliance with GDPR legislation. Prior to interview, the researchers provided participants with an Information Sheet giving an overview of the research, a Privacy Notice which explained how their data would be handled, and a Consent Form to be signed and returned. Recognising that the topic had the potential to cause discomfort or distress for participants, the researchers who conducted the interviews were trained to meet ethical standards and experienced in conducting research on sensitive subjects. All participants have been anonymised in this report to protect their identities.

2.4. Topic guide development

The interviews were semi-structured. A semi-structured interview is a method that combines a pre-determined set of open questions with the opportunity for the interviewer to explore particular themes or responses further (Bryman, 2016). The researchers developed a topic guide which included questions and prompts relating to the four key areas of interest: understanding of extremism; views on extremism in Scotland; Prevent in Scotland; and the ability of sectors to identify and support those vulnerable to being drawn into extremism. A summary of the topic guide is provided in Appendix A.

The purpose of this document was to serve as a guide to inform the flow of the discussions, rather than a definitive list of questions to cover. A key reason for this was that participants in this research had varying degrees of knowledge and awareness of Prevent. Some were involved in Prevent delivery in Scotland (e.g., Prevent sector leads and Multi-Agency CONTEST Group chairs) and therefore had a strong understanding of how Prevent is implemented in Scotland. Others were not involved in the delivery of Prevent but had a wider interest in the policy or in extremism more broadly (e.g., third sector organisations).

The researchers therefore tailored the topic guide to each participant, focusing on the most relevant questions and prompts. For example, the questions relating to the ability of sectors to identify and support those vulnerable to being drawn into extremism were only asked of those representing sectors with a statutory obligation to fulfil the Prevent duty (the local authority, health and social care, education, prisons, and police sectors). This means that section 6 of this report only covers the views of participants representing statutory sectors (n=18). This flexible approach allowed the researchers to focus on areas which were of particular relevance to each participant, thereby achieving greater depth of insight, especially for those with specific types of involvement in Prevent delivery in Scotland.

2.5. Analysis

The researchers conducted all interviews online using Microsoft Teams. The interviews were recorded and transcribed into Microsoft Word. The researchers then analysed the transcripts thematically using the analytical software NVivo to draw out key messages emerging from the discussions.

In the findings sections, language that has specific quantitative meaning (such as 'majority', 'minority' or 'most') has been avoided. This is because qualitative research methods typically aim to capture diversity and depth of experience, rather than demonstrate the prevalence of a particular view. However, in some instances non-specific quantifications have been used (such as 'many', 'some' or 'a few'). This language has been used to indicate patterns which emerged in the data, but should not be taken to suggest that inferences can be drawn about the prevalence of views or experiences beyond the sample.

2.6. Limitations

The purpose of qualitative research is not to achieve a sample that is representative of the wider population in a statistical sense, which is often the aim of quantitative research. Rather, qualitative research typically seeks to capture the views and experiences of a small sample of participants, who are selected based on their ability to elucidate a specific theme, concept, or phenomenon in detail.

The selection of participants for this research was designed to elicit a range of perspectives from representatives of organisations involved in Prevent, or interested in Prevent or extremism in Scotland more generally. As noted above, the organisations invited to take part were identified from existing Scottish Government contact lists and networks. The findings from this research should therefore not be taken to represent the views of representatives of all organisations that have

involvement or interest in Prevent or extremism in Scotland, nor the views of the entire sector in which they operate.

Relatedly, as discussed in section 2.2, the sample was not designed to cover all areas of Scotland, and while representatives of organisations operating in a range of geographic areas took part, there was greater representation of organisations operating in urban and peri-urban areas than in rural areas. Further research may therefore wish to explore the views and perceptions of stakeholders operating in rural areas in more detail.

3. Understanding of extremism

This section presents findings relating to participants' understanding of the concept of extremism. It covers participants' understandings of extremism and views on the challenges associated with defining it; perceptions of extremist views and actions and where the boundaries of extremism sit in relation to these; views on definitions and categorisations used in other countries; and views on the links between hate crime, sectarianism, terrorism and extremism.

3.1. Defining extremism

The challenges with defining extremism

Early in the interview, participants were asked how confident they felt that they understand what is meant by the term extremism. Many participants said that they felt confident in their understanding of the term, particularly those who are involved in the delivery of Prevent in Scotland. However, not all could articulate a definition when asked to do so, with many commenting that while they understand the meaning of the term and could recognise it if they saw it, it is difficult to summarise concisely.

'I know what extremism is. Can I quote it verbatim right now, probably not no. But in terms of being able to identify when something would be considered extremism or not, I can do that.' (Police sector participant)

Participants raised various reasons why they felt that extremism is a challenging concept to define. Firstly, many discussed the subjective nature of extremism. They highlighted that because extremism is often defined in terms of views and behaviours which are outside the norm, the concept can assume different meanings depending on what the norm is. This means that views and behaviours that may be considered extremist in a particular cultural, social or political context may not be considered extremist in another.

'It's a really difficult concept to grasp because it means something different if you look at it in different contexts, different political contexts or cultural contexts.' (Education sector participant)

The dynamic and changing nature of extremism was also discussed, with participants highlighting that views and behaviours which would be considered extremist now could previously have been considered acceptable or mainstream.

'I suppose it's an individual who has views that society would deem to be on the extremes, but from a subjective perspective it's really hard because there are views that we would consider to be extreme now that historically might have been mainstream ideas.' (Police sector participant)

These points are reflected in wider research on defining extremism, with authors such as Martins (2020) and Redgrave et al. (2020) noting that the subjective nature

of the term is partly why there remains a general lack of consensus on how it should be defined in the literature.

Other participants commented that it is difficult to define extremism without restricting free speech.

'One of the challenges with the term extremism is that fine line between freedom of speech and extremism. It's working out where to draw that line, when has something moved beyond offensive and when is it putting people in harm's way.' (Faith and belief organisation participant)

This point is also made by Redgrave et al. (2020), who argue that when extremism is defined too widely there are risks of curtailing rights to protest and free speech, but also that when it is defined too narrowly 'much of what most fair-minded people would think of as extremism is left out'.

Participants also discussed difficulties associated with not having a shared understanding of the term extremism, particularly in the context of Prevent. The Prevent duty places an obligation on practitioners working in the local authority, health and social care, education, prisons, and police sectors to recognise where there are signs that an individual has been or is being drawn into terrorism and be aware of the process for providing the individual with support, including by making a Prevent referral (Home Office, 2021a). The Prevent duty guidance (Home Office, 2021a) highlights that extremism can 'create an atmosphere conducive to terrorism and can popularise views which terrorists exploit'. However, participants noted that if practitioners in Scotland have differing understandings of what is meant by extremism, they may have different thresholds for what constitutes a referral.

'I think it's really important to be able to define extremism, terrorism, radicalisation. For [Prevent] to work we need to be talking about the same things, but I think people get confused and we mix these things up.' (Other private/third sector participant)

This point is also reflected in wider research. For example, Thorton and Bouhana (2019) carried out interviews with practitioners involved in Prevent delivery in England and found that thresholds for referrals tended to be discretionary and differed between local authorities.

Stakeholders' definitions of extremism

In the literature, Ford (2017) suggests that despite the lack of a universally agreedupon definition of extremism, existing definitions can be categorised into three broad types, including:

 Definitions that emphasise extremist values, describing values as extremist if they are atypical, unpopular or deviant. In this definition, extremist values are typically viewed as those furthest away from the values usually associated with liberal democracy.

- 2. Definitions that emphasise extremists' lack of openness or receptiveness to the perspectives of others, highlighting the centrality of intolerance to difference.
- 3. Definitions which focus on the synthesis between extremism and violence, with extremist ideologies viewed as inciting adherents to either engage in violence themselves or support the violence of others.

Although many participants in this research felt that extremism is difficult to define, some were able to articulate a definition. While the definitions presented were varied and wide-ranging, they broadly mirrored the three types of definition discussed by Ford (2017). Firstly, some defined extremism as an opposition to societal and cultural norms, values and morals. This was often expressed in terms of a spectrum, with acceptable, mainstream attitudes at one end and extremism at the other.

'All beliefs are on a spectrum, and most people fall within that spectrum at some place. When you get to the end of that spectrum, that's when you are getting into extremism.' (Local authority sector participant)

Secondly, some depicted extremism as a reluctance to accept the views or position of others, with extremists conceptualised as narrow-minded and intolerant of others' beliefs.

'Most people accept and tolerate a range of religious beliefs. An extremist will believe that their beliefs are the only beliefs that count and everybody else is against them.' (Local authority sector participant)

'Extremism implies a reluctance to listen, a reluctance to countenance any views that are in opposition to your own and a reluctance to accept the validity of anyone else's position if it does not wholly or very substantially align with yours.' (Education sector participant)

Related to this was the idea that extremists often see themselves or their views as being superior to others.

'[Extremism] is normally driven by some kind of dogma or belief that they are superior to others, that other groups are inferior, whether that be religion, race or something else.' (Faith and belief organisation participant)

Thirdly, some felt that an important element of extremism is that it involves views being acted on in a violent or harmful manner.

'The threat of violence is really how we would think of it, anything where people are using their beliefs to provoke violence or carry out acts of violence.' (Faith and belief organisation participant)

The definitions presented therefore spanned all three types of definition outlined by Ford (2017), with participants discussing values they would consider to be extremist, the ways in which extremists oppose values held by others, and the links

between extremism and violence. However, there was no clear preference towards any one of the types of definition, and in some instances, participants mentioned elements of one, two or all three when discussing their understanding of the term.

3.2. Extremist views and behaviours

Examples of extremist views and behaviours

Although participants had difficulty articulating a clear definition of the term extremism, most could easily describe views and behaviours that they would consider to be extremist. Examples of viewpoints that participants considered to be extremist included:

- Right-wing extremism
- White supremacy
- Religious forms of extremism, including Islamist⁵ extremism
- Left-wing extremism
- Extreme forms of misogyny
- Sectarianism
- Racism

Participants also discussed various ways that these views could be acted on by extremists, such as through physical attacks on people or property, causing disruption or disorder, participation in protests or marches, hate speech, discrimination, bullying, and expressing views online (particularly on social media).

Some participants discussed the idea of a spectrum of harm in relation to extremist behaviours, with more moderate behaviours at one end and more severe, violent behaviours at the other.

'It's a spectrum, from holding a view that the majority of people in the country might be uncomfortable with, to vocalising that view, expressing it through public statements or on social media, to doing something about it, taking direct action in ways that harm others and encouraging others to do the same.' (Faith and belief organisation participant)

Boundaries of extremism

While participants could typically provide examples of views and behaviours they would consider extremist, an area of contention which arose in the interviews related to whether holding extremist beliefs can in and of itself be considered extremism, or whether the beliefs must be acted upon to constitute extremism. This initially emerged in discussions around participants' understanding of extremism, where some described the concept in relation to particular views or beliefs (e.g., the

⁵ The term 'Islamist extremism' is UK Government terminology (Home Office, 2018) that is also adopted in Scotland.

belief that your own views are superior to others') while others focused on actions and behaviours (e.g., that extremism involves acting on your views in violent ways).

This was subsequently explored further by presenting participants with the following three scenarios and asking them to reflect on whether they would consider each to represent an example of extremism or not:

Scenarios presented to participants

'I'm now going to provide present you with three scenarios. I'd like you to tell me whether you would consider these to represent "extremism" or not:

- 1. Someone thinks it is ok to harm others for political, religious or ideological reasons, but they do not put these thoughts into action.
- 2. Someone thinks it is ok to harm others for political, religious or ideological reasons, and communicates this to others, for example by distributing a leaflet or putting up a poster that advocates their position.
- 3. Someone harms others for political, religious or ideological reasons.'

Participants' views on these scenarios are explored in detail below.

Views without action

The first scenario describes an example of an individual holding potentially extremist views but not acting on them. Some participants felt that this could be considered extremism. For these participants, holding extremist views was often seen as the start of a journey or pathway that could, in some circumstances, lead to an individual acting on their views in ways that cause harm.

'Someone thinks it's ok to harm others for political, religious or ideological reasons, that for me is extremism. They're not necessarily taking action, but they hold an extremist belief. There's a reasonable possibility it will turn into harm.' (Police sector participant)

These participants discussed the importance of Prevent at this stage, as they felt that support offered by Prevent can help with challenging or discrediting extremist views held by an individual before they progress into engagement in extremist behaviour.

'I think the earlier the better. If Prevent's about anything it's about prevention, and we know that the more upstream that happens, the more effective it will be.' (Education sector participant)

'[The first example] is the area which Prevent has to work most if it's going to be successful because it's about identifying people that haven't put thoughts into action [...] It's about how you change somebody's mind before they put those thoughts into action, how you make them question whether those thoughts are appropriate.' (Local authority sector participant)

However, others felt that an individual cannot be considered extremist based on their views alone, and that it is only when individuals engage in behaviours that draw on their views that this constitutes extremism. These participants highlighted the importance of freedom of thought and conscience, and discussed how in a democratic society people are entitled to hold views and opinions even if these would be considered unreasonable or offensive to most.

'I don't think just because somebody has an unattractive view that should necessarily be called extremism. I think that would be harmful to society, it would create a sort of thought police. If they're not actually doing anything about it, if it stays in their head, if it never goes further than that [...] I wouldn't call that extremism.' (Police sector participant)

It was noted that if individuals were referred to Prevent solely for having views some might seem extremist the system could be overwhelmed.

'If some sort of behaviour isn't involved you're often into the realms of free speech, which is something that needs to be protected. If you took everyone [into Prevent] from that first example, you'd pretty quickly overwhelm any system [...] there needs to be some sort of filter.' (Health sector participant)

Types of action

There was therefore a subset of participants who felt that extremism necessarily involves some sort of action or behaviour. However, among these participants, a further contention arose relating to the manner in which the extremist view must be acted on for this to be considered extremism. For some, an individual expressing their extremist view or communicating it to others as in the second scenario represented the point at which they could be considered extremist. These participants also felt this was the stage at which Prevent support would be appropriate.

'If they're talking about it with other people or if they're posting on their social media or whatever, arguments about harming others, then I would say that is extremism and that would justify a referral.' (Education sector participant)

For others, there had to be an element of harm – as in the third scenario – for the behaviour to be considered extremism. Participants recognised that harm could take different forms, and was not restricted to physical violence; for example, some discussed non-violent activity such as verbal abuse, online harassment or distributing leaflets denigrating particular communities were also manifestations of extremism.

'You can be very, very disruptive and unpleasant without using physical violence [...] it's not just about violence. Protest outside an abortion clinic for example, shouting at people going in there, that is absolutely harming other

people. That is extremism I think, and it's not tolerable.' (Police sector participant)

Some commented that where violence was involved, whether this be the use of violence, support for the use of violence or threat of violence, this constituted a specific type of extremism, 'violent extremism'. Some were able to articulate a definition of violent extremism more clearly than they were able to define extremism in a broader sense.

'There's a difference between extremism and violent extremism. Extremism can be completely harmless, it's just something that sits at the edges of what society considers acceptable. Violent extremism is not harmless at all. It's believing in an ideology that accepts violence as a means to get to your position.' (Other private/third sector participant)

Others felt that scenarios where violence was involved were more likely to constitute terrorism, and would therefore not be appropriate for consideration by Prevent.

'The third [scenario], that's terrorism, not extremism. If someone harms someone for a political, religious or ideological reason, [they would] fall under Section 1 of the Terrorism Act. That's a key component of it.' (Police sector participant)

Overall, there was no clear consensus among participants regarding where the boundaries of extremism lie, and many felt that all three scenarios represented an example of extremism in some form. Some also emphasised the importance of context in relation to whether each of the scenarios represented extremism, again highlighting the subjective nature of the concept. For example, participants discussed how in some circumstances harming others for political reasons would not be considered extremism, such as during a war.

'Thinking it's ok to harm others for political reasons. Anybody goes to war, there's a political reason. You've got to take into account the context.' (Other private/third sector participant)

3.3. Existing definitions of extremism

Views on prompted definitions

During the interviews, participants were asked for their views on three existing definitions of extremism. The first was the Australian Government's (2022) definition of violent extremism, the second was based on the Swedish Government's (2015) definition of violent extremism, while the third was the UK Government's definition of extremism (Home Office, 2011).

Australian definition: a willingness to use unlawful violence, or support the use of violence by others, to promote a political, ideological or religious goal.

Swedish definition: engagement with ideologies that accept and legitimise violence as a means of realising extreme ideological opinions and ideas.

UK definition: vocal or active opposition to fundamental British values, including democracy, the rule of law, individual liberty and mutual respect and tolerance of different faiths and beliefs.

These definitions were identified as part of a review carried out by the Scottish Government (2023d) which explored how extremism is defined in other countries. Notably the term 'engagement with' is not included in the original definition outlined by the Swedish Government (2015) but was included in the definition presented to participants so that its structure aligned with the other definitions.

The definitions were presented to participants later in the discussion about their understanding of extremism, so as not to influence their answers to earlier questions regarding how they themselves would define the concept.

Australian definition

In these discussions, differing perspectives again emerged on whether extremism necessarily involves an element of harm or violence. For example, while some participants felt the Australian definition was helpful, others took the view that some extremists may be willing to use or support the use of violence but not all would, and that some may instead express their views in harmful non-violent ways, such as through discrimination or harassment. These participants highlighted that a focus on violent extremism may mean that non-violent forms of extremism are overlooked.

'I think the problem is the mention of a willingness to use unlawful violence or support the use of violence. For myself it's not just about violence because there's other ways of causing harm as opposed to assaulting somebody. You can be causing tension in the community, attacking IT infrastructure or something but it's not necessarily violence as in a physical attack on somebody else.' (Police sector participant)

Some also commented that while they would consider the use of violence to be extremist they would not consider supporting the use of violence to be extremist, so including both in the same definition was viewed as unhelpful.

'There's a clear difference between a willingness to use unlawful violence and support it [...] A willingness to use unlawful violence is a different thing I think, because you are actually saying, "I am prepared to do it." You have

moved into extremism then, a line has been crossed. I think the two parts of that sentence are different. The willingness to use unlawful violence is clearly moving towards extremism. Supporting it in others, I'm not sure it has quite reached the threshold of extremism.' (Local authority sector participant)

Concerns with specific terms within the Australian definition were also raised, including the term 'unlawful violence', with participants holding a view that there are few contexts in which violence would be considered lawful.

'I don't like the expression "unlawful violence". That suggests to me that there is a lawful violence which I don't accept.' (Education sector participant)

The idea of a 'goal' was also questioned, with participants noting that extremists may not necessarily have a specific objective or aim in mind.

'I think [the Australian definition] is slightly inaccurate, it talks about promoting a goal, I'm not sure necessarily that extremism always has a goal in mind apart from simply oppression and prejudice.' (Education sector participant)

Some commented that they would associate the idea of a having a specific goal more closely with terrorism than extremism.

'I think [the Australian definition] is terrorism if I'm being perfectly honest, it's a willingness to use unlawful violence or support the use of violence by others [...] you've got an ideology, you're doing something about it, you're promoting a political, ideological, or religious goal, I wouldn't say that is extremism.' (Police sector participant)

Swedish definition

As with the Australian definition, while some found the definition based on the Swedish definition useful, others believed that it focused too strongly on violence, and felt that not all extremist ideologies condone or encourage violence as a means of achieving their aims.

'Again, it's the violence aspect to it which I don't agree with. Hate speech isn't necessarily violence, active avoidance of things, discrimination. I don't think it's just about violence, it's about activity.' (Police sector participant)

Many participants also felt that the term 'engagement with', which was added to the definition for the purposes of this research, was unhelpful, because the term is too vague and broad. For example, it was suggested that it is important to engage with extreme ideologies, such as by researching them, in order to better understand them. It was proposed that if 'engagement with' was changed to 'promoting', 'endorsing' or 'believing in' then this definition could be more useful.

'Engagement is a very difficult word [...] You need to get into what the definition of engagement is because you could argue that somebody who is

involved in Prevent is engaging with it. If you changed it to believing in them, promoting them, then yes, definitely.' (Police sector participant)

UK definition

For those that felt that the previous definitions of extremism were too focused on violence, the UK definition was viewed as helpful in that it has a wider scope and could encapsulate a broader range of views and behaviours. However, many participants raised concerns with this definition. Most significantly, it was noted that the phrase 'fundamental British values' lacks clarity. Many commented that the values listed in the definition are not necessarily British but could be applied equally to other countries and cultures.

'I don't think it's British values, I think it's universal values. Equality for all, human rights. These are not British values; these are universal values.' (Faith and belief organisation participant)

'It's quite a nationalistic term, British values. Are they massively different to other countries' values? I wouldn't agree with that. I think values cross borders to be honest.' (Faith and belief organisation participant)

It was also felt that other terms in the definition are unclear, including 'the rule of law'. Some also queried why the definition focuses on tolerance of different faiths and beliefs specifically, and noted that reference to other protected characteristics such as gender, race and sexuality would be a useful inclusion.

'What's missing from that is that it's not just different faiths and beliefs. It's other differences too, race, sexual orientation, age. There can be a lack of tolerance of things that go beyond faith and belief.' (Local authority sector participant)

Finally, some also felt that the definition was too broad, and could risk impinging rights to free speech and protest.

'That's not extremism as far as I am concerned, it's just somebody expressing their opinion. There's nothing wrong with somebody being anti-democracy, anti-rule of law, as long as that stays within themselves and they do not act on that view on ways that cross the boundaries of what is considered acceptable.' (Local authority sector participant)

These points are reflected in the literature around defining extremism. For example, many have criticised the term 'fundamental British values' for being vague and unclear (e.g., Lowe, 2017; Pilkington and Hussain, 2022; Winter et al., 2022), while Mythen et al. (2017) argue that its breadth 'potentially criminalises legitimate political opposition and institutional critique'.

Summary

Overall, therefore, disagreements which had emerged earlier regarding the extent to which extremism involves violence were again reflected in participants' discussion of existing definitions. Some held the view that violent action or behaviour is key to defining extremism, while others felt that this makes the definition too narrow.

More broadly, no participants felt that any of the definitions were comprehensive enough or fully aligned with their own understanding, with various concerns raised with each of the definitions. Some suggested that while the definitions individually cover important elements of extremism, none cover the entire concept.

'All three could be said to express various aspects of extremism [...] they are correct, just not necessarily complete.' (Local authority sector participant)

Categorising types of extremism

The interviews also explored participants' views on an approach to defining extremism recently adopted in Canada, Australia and New Zealand, where broad categories of types of extremism are the focus, rather than specific ideologies:

- 'Politically-motivated' extremism
- 'Religiously-motivated' extremism
- 'Ideologically-motivated' extremism

The terminology in Canada was updated in 2019 (Canadian Security Intelligence Service, 2019) while the terminology in Australia and New Zealand was updated in 2021 (Australian Security Intelligence Organisation, 2021; New Zealand Security Intelligence Service, 2021). In Canada, the focus is on the three categories, and no overarching definition of extremism is used. In Australia, the overarching definition of 'violent extremism' noted above is still used in addition to the categories. An overarching definition of violent extremism is also set out in New Zealand (New Zealand Government, 2022):

'The justification of violence with the aim of radically changing the nature of government, religion or society. This violence is often targeted against groups seen as threatening violent extremists' success or survival, or undermining their world view.'

Canada, Australia and New Zealand all present a similar justification for the use of this approach (Scottish Government, 2023d). In particular, it is stated that this terminology promotes a shift away from defining extremism threats with reference to any specific religious or political affiliation, in order to avoid using language that may be considered discriminatory. In doing so it aims to destigmatise the way extremism is viewed, by demonstrating that extremism can have many different motivations and is not specific to any single community or religion. This approach is also said to capture a more diverse spectrum of ideologies than other terminology is able to.

Some participants felt that the categorisation approach was a helpful way to think about different types of extremism. They commented that the categories broadly cover all the types of extremism that they are aware of, and that the ideologically-motivated category could serve as a 'catch-all' for types that would not necessarily be considered political or religious.

'I think you could probably shoehorn most types of extremism into one of those [...] Especially when you include ideologically because that's incredibly broad. That goes to the heart of an awful lot of it. It's about people having ideas that are too far removed from what society expects. That would encompass things around sexuality, or race, or animal rights, in ways that the other two don't. I'm struggling to think of something that wouldn't fit into one of those three categories.' (Local authority sector participant)

'I think that covers it all, because ideological is kind of a catch-all for everything else that doesn't fit political or religious isn't it, and you can have ideologies around practically anything.' (Police sector participant)

It was also noted that the ideologically-motivated category could be useful for covering newer types of extremism that would not necessarily be covered by existing categories, such as incels⁶.

Participants also felt that this approach could help to overcome concerns with existing language used in relation to extremism. In particular, it was noted that this approach could shift the focus from particular religious or political groups when discussing extremism.

'Removing the labels is a really good start [...] it's one of the things that leads to the stigmatisation of certain communities. I think moving to that language is a positive step.' (Faith and belief organisation participant)

'It incorporates a range of issues without picking out particular communities or faiths as a problem. I think that's helpful actually, to make people realise it's not restricted to any one religion.' (Other private/third sector participant)

Some also commented that the categories would be helpful for practitioners with a statutory obligation to fulfil the Prevent duty.

'You might have a practitioner in a school, or senior leader in a school who has a practitioner who comes to them and says I'm concerned about a particular individual, then what that allows the staff within the school to do is to see that there are potentially clear categories that might sit under [...] it just gives them a better understanding and an overview of what is meant by extremism.' (Education sector participant)

_

⁶ The incel community is comprised of individuals who feel rejected by women – and arguably society more generally – and turn to the Internet to voice their anger, and often, desire for revenge (Regehr, 2022).

However, other participants raised concerns about this approach to defining extremism, commenting that some ideologies may not fit neatly into the three categories. For example, sectarianism, Northern Ireland-related Terrorism (NIRT) and right-wing extremism were highlighted as often having both political and religious elements. Some also discussed how individuals referred to Prevent can have 'mixed, unstable or unclear ideologies' (Police Scotland, 2023b), and therefore would not necessarily fit in any of the groupings.

'My immediate thought would be that there could be ideologies that we see that could be put in either of those categories [...] You can certainly get an extreme right-wing individual who is motivated by religious beliefs.' (Police sector participant)

'The taxonomy is probably not that useful because there are things which would probably span more than one of those, and there are similarities between them. If you look at NIRT for example, where's that? Is that religious? Political? Ideological? It could be all three of those, actually.' (Education sector participant)

It was felt that operationalising the three categories may present difficulties if an individuals' or groups' ideology does not fit neatly within one.

'I mean they're a helpful start but they miss a lot. And I think they could allow a lot of people to fall through the gaps because I don't think it's broad enough to cover all the potential issues.' (Education sector participant)

Participants felt that, if this approach were to be adopted, it would be important to include a caveat that the categories are not mutually exclusive, and that some individuals' or groups' viewpoints may span multiple groups.

'I don't think it's unhelpful as long as people are sensible and aren't too blinded by putting someone in a particular category, to the detriment of really assessing what the underlying cause is. It could be used as an initial triage almost, those three categories seem like a sensible way of doing that, while acknowledging that it can be complex.' (Health sector participant)

'There's always a risk when you put headers and try fit people into a neat box. Sometimes it's not as clear as that and there will be crossovers. So I think it's a good reference point if it's not too prescriptive.' (Prisons sector participant)

More broadly, some participants believed that in the context of Prevent, too much focus on definitions or categories was unhelpful, and that the emphasis should

28

⁷ This reflects instances an ideology includes a combination of elements from multiple ideologies (mixed), shifts between different ideologies (unstable), or where the individual does not present a coherent ideology yet may still pose a terrorism risk (unclear).

instead be on setting out behaviours and vulnerabilities that practitioners should look out for to improve understanding of when a referral may be appropriate.

'I think they could be useful for administrative purposes but the important thing is that we are talking about behaviours. What the ideology is, it's less important than the behaviour [...] it doesn't really matter if they are motivated by political motivations, ideological motivations or religious, it's the behaviour that matters.' (Local authority sector participant)

'In terms of the frontline of dealing with the community, the emphasis should be on the causes, identifying vulnerabilities, supporting people to overcome those vulnerabilities, so that they're less likely to act out.' (Local authority sector participant)

3.4. Hate crime, sectarianism, terrorism and extremism

Spectrum of views

In the literature, academics have highlighted similarities between hate crime, sectarianism, extremism and terrorism. It has been noted that all of these concepts can have political, religious or social motivations; may involve acts of violence; and can include the targeting of individuals based on their perceived group membership (Baker, 2018; Mills et al., 2015). Knight and Keatley (2020) discuss how the terms extremism and terrorism in particular are often used interchangeably.

During the interviews, participants were asked about their views on the links between extremism, hate crime, sectarianism and terrorism. Many felt that there is a high degree of overlap between the concepts, and noted that they are difficult to disentangle. A key theme that emerged was the idea of a spectrum or continuum between hate crime, extremism and terrorism in particular, with many feeling that perpetrators of hate crime could progress to more extreme forms of thinking and even terrorism without appropriate intervention, such as the support offered by Prevent.

'I think the best way to describe it is like a continuum, it's like a road or river [...] you have hate crime which could progress to having more extreme views, and it could manifest into terrorism, it's very much a path. With the right education and intervention at the earliest possible stage you mitigate the risk.' (Police sector participant)

These participants also discussed how not all hate crime will necessarily progress to extremism, and that not all extremism will necessarily progress to terrorism. They felt that the challenge is to identify that which has the potential to escalate, so that the risk can be reduced. However, other participants felt that there is not necessarily a clear progression between hate crime, extremism and terrorism, and that the pathways between them may not always be linear.

'There is a distinction, but the lines are probably blurred from one into the other [...] I don't think it's a continuum, so I don't think you become an

extremist and then a terrorist, I think you can jump between both.' (Police sector participant)

'What's happened over the years is this idea of a conveyor belt of somebody moving from being kind of, you know, getting more and more religious and becoming an extremist then becoming a terrorist. That's been widely debunked.' (Faith and belief organisation participant)

Many emphasised how all incidents of terrorism are extreme, but not all extremists will commit terrorist acts.

'Terrorism is probably one of the ways in which extremism manifests itself, but extremism wouldn't necessarily always result in acts of terrorism.' (Education sector participant)

'[Extremism] doesn't necessarily translate to terrorism. There are examples of people who hold views which may not be compatible with others', does that lead to violence, not always. Yes, you will find people who have extreme views who may flow over to the terrorism side but is it a given, no. So I'll always say that it's blurry [...] every terrorist is an extremist but not every extremist is a terrorist.' (Faith and belief organisation participant)

Drawing distinctions

Hate crime

While many participants commented on there being blurred lines between hate crime, sectarianism, terrorism and extremism, some were able to draw distinctions between the concepts. In relation to hate crime, participants discussed how in some cases such behaviour could be motivated by extremist beliefs or attitudes, with some feeling that an individual carrying out a hate crime could be viewed as a sign that they may be susceptible to extremist narratives.

'[Hate crime and extremism are] difficult to disentangle. I think someone carrying out a hate crime could certainly be an indication or a kind of warning sign that someone does hold an extreme belief.' (Police sector participant)

'I think most hate crimes are motivated by some version of an extremist way of thinking.' (Faith and belief sector participant)

However, participants felt that more commonly, hate crime will be motivated by a particular bias or prejudice held by an individual towards another group in society, which, though deplorable, is not necessarily extremist.

'There's a difference. Hate crime I would think comes from prejudice and stereotypes. It's perpetrated by individuals with a bias against minorities [...] and a lot of it is driven by people who haven't had experiences of other groups.' (Other private/third sector participant)

Participants also discussed how extremists typically have deep-seated belief systems or ideologies that are used to justify their views and actions, which a perpetrator of a hate crime may not necessarily hold.

'People can be hateful without having a deep-seated ideology or extreme belief. Extremism is a step beyond having a hateful mindset. It impacts the way they lead their life, it's all-encompassing. It carries weight for that person on the decisions they make, the social interactions they have. It's beyond having a prejudice, it's completely absorbing yourself in that belief system.' (Police sector participant)

Some also discussed how hate crime is more likely to result from an escalation of an existing conflict than extremism, for example, a neighbourly dispute that culminates in the use of derogatory racial epithets.

'A lot of hate crime comes from heat of the moment, offhand comments [...] not to diminish the victim's experience, which is really important, but you know is that motivated by extremism, or just ignorance and an inability to control yourself.' (Police sector participant)

Finally, some felt that extremism involves targeting a whole group or section of society, whereas hate crime can be targeted more at individuals.

'Hate crime can often be a personal attack on someone because they're perceived to belong to a group, they hold a characteristic. Extremism is a stage further, not just targeting the person, it'd be targeting a [place of worship], for example. There's a fine line I think, but extremism more targets the group itself.' (Faith and belief organisation participant)

Terrorism

Participants could point to several features of terrorism which make it distinct from extremism. These firstly relate to its underlying motive. Participants felt that terrorism is often aimed at influencing and affecting government actions and policies, but that this is not a necessary element of extremism.

'For me, there's something around the [terrorist] act trying to send a message, beyond the rage of the individual involved. It's a desire for change, to influence government.' (Local authority sector participant)

Participants also felt that the impact of terrorist activity usually differs to that of extremist behaviour. They discussed how terrorism often involves the use of indiscriminate violence directed at the population at large, with the victims usually unknown to the perpetrator. Due to its indiscriminate nature terrorism can have a wide effect, in that it can instil fear and cause psychological harm to the population as a whole. In contrast, participants felt that extremist behaviour is often targeted at a particular group or section of society and is therefore likely to impact most on the immediate victim and their community or peers.

'Extremism can be more individual [...] effectively it might be striking terror into one person or a group of people but you're not necessarily trying to put fear into society as a whole. There's a collective and indiscriminate aspect to terrorism which is "I want everybody to feel terrified".' (Education sector participant)

'What I take as the definition of terrorism is that it is deliberately directed against a civilian population. There's direct action, and that action is designed to frighten and terrorise the community.' (Local authority sector participant)

Participants also highlighted how the nature of terrorist activity and extremist activity can differ. It was felt that terrorism is typically large-scale and involves planning and coordination, while extremism is not always goal oriented.

'Someone can be sharing their extreme views and even promoting them but for me, [terrorism is] once they're mobilising and have a plan, they're planning to act on that, to cause physical hurt or damage to people or infrastructures to promote their ideology.' (Faith and belief organisation participant)

Finally, participants also felt that terrorism always involves an element of physical violence, but that while extremism can involve violence, it can also be expressed in non-violent ways.

'Terrorism, that would involve violence of some sort. Extremism doesn't necessarily do that. Terrorism is probably the physical manifestation of extremism.' (Health sector participant)

'If you're carrying out attacks I think that's what it would come down to really, it's actually carrying out acts of violence. It comes down to that kind of physical attack as opposed to just holding extremist views.' (Faith and belief organisation participant)

Sectarianism

Many participants were unable to draw a distinction between extremism and sectarianism. These participants felt that sectarianism represents a form of extremism as it involves hatred and, in some cases, harm towards others on the basis of religious and political differences. Highlighting intra-Christian sectarianism in particular, these participants held a view that in Scotland, this form of sectarianism is often not viewed as extremism because it is deeply embedded in elements of Scottish culture, and is therefore normalised and tolerated. However, they felt that it is equally harmful as other types of extremism.

'[Extremism and sectarianism] are exactly the same thing, just a different word. It's the same form of prejudice coming through that comes through from extremism and it shouldn't be tolerated, but it is [...] It causes the same outcome, unrest and harm to others.' (Education sector participant)

'[Sectarianism is] absolutely extremism. Hatred on the basis of nationality or religion is 100% extremism. It's played down, but it's a major problem. It's extremism, without a shadow of a doubt.' (Police sector participant)

Those involved in Prevent delivery in Scotland commented that this is reflected in the low number of referrals to Prevent that relate to intra-Christian sectarianism. Since 2017/18 most referrals to Prevent in Scotland have related to right-wing extremism or mixed, unstable or unclear ideologies (Police Scotland, 2023b).

'I think in Prevent we don't get many referrals because people just accept it. If you saw somebody you know saying something which might sound extreme but it was related to sectarianism, you would just think "well that's what they all say, that's what happens, isn't it".' (Government participant)

'I do wonder why we have so few referrals about sectarianism in Scotland. Sectarianism is probably underreported, but it's within that extremism umbrella, definitely.' (Police sector participant)

However, others felt that sectarianism should not be considered as a type of extremism because the behaviours often associated with sectarianism are less severe or harmful than typical expressions of extremism. For example, some participants felt that in Scotland, sectarianism is more likely to involve name calling or singing offensive songs than it is to involve violence, and questioned the extent to which sectarianism is characterised by genuine hatred, or a clear political objective.

'I see them as different. Is there a desire to change society, influence government, cause fear to the public, I'd argue probably not. I think it's much more direct in that one party directs disdain to the other and then that's reciprocated. It's become a little bit of an inherited cultural belief system for us. I don't want to trivialise it but I don't think it's as bad as what extremism is.' (Police sector participant)

'I think there's differences between sectarianism and extremism because all sectarian behaviour is not extreme. Name calling is not nice but it's not extremism. Casual use of the word Hun, Tim, Fenian, it's not... there's malice and ill-will there but there's not necessarily hate.' (Local authority sector participant)

Linked to the view that sectarianism is rarely linked with political objectives, some participants observed that sectarianism rarely translates into terrorism, meaning that it should be treated differently to extremism.

'The escalation of sectarianism into serious, what we would call terrorist activity, doesn't happen in Scotland. It tends to just be [football teams] kicking off, but it doesn't end up in extreme violence and terrorism. The CT [counterterrorism] risk isn't actually there.' (Other private/third sector participant)

'Is sectarianism the same level as extremism? I'm not seeing the same evidence that it is coordinated really, to the level that far-right extremism, religiously motivated, Islamic-motivated extremism is. Sectarianism is a lot more low-level stuff. Not that it makes it alright for the victims of it. It's still traumatic, it's still problematic.' (Faith and belief organisation participant)

Some participants discussed the importance of context when considering whether sectarianism should be considered extremism. These participants felt that some manifestations of sectarianism can be considered extremist, particularly those that involve violence. However, participants commented that they would not necessarily consider all behaviours associated with sectarianism to be extremist. Some of these participants considered a line to be crossed when the sectarianism involved an element of harm.

'When they promote violence and they call for violence, whether online or at matches [...] it can easily tip into what you would classify as extremism.' (Education sector participant)

'Again it's on that spectrum of whether your sectarian views are something that turns into direct action. Direct action might be giving money to them or encouraging violence [...] it doesn't have to be going out and carrying a bomb around. There are definitely opportunities for sectarianism to become more extreme, and to turn into terrorism.' (Local authority sector participant)

3.5. Summary

Participants found extremism challenging to define, and had varied understandings of the concept. Many were able to provide examples of what they would consider to be extremist beliefs and actions, but there were differing views regarding whether the holding of such beliefs can in and of itself be considered extremism or whether these beliefs have to be acted upon to be considered extremism. There were also different views regarding whether extremism has to involve the use or threat of violence. While some felt that it does, others felt that non-violent expressions of extremism are equally important.

There was some support for use of the 'politically-motivated', 'ideologically-motivated' and 'religiously-motivated' categories of extremism, though it was felt that a caveat that the categories are not mutually exclusive would be needed if they were to be operationalised within Prevent.

Participants felt that there were strong links between extremism and hate crime and terrorism, concepts which were often discussed in terms of a spectrum. Views differed regarding whether sectarianism should be considered as a type of extremism or a distinct phenomenon, with some feeling that it is less harmful than typical manifestations of other forms extremism.

A key thread through all discussions was the subjective nature of extremism, and that understanding the context from which extremism emerges is key to defining it.

4. Views on extremism in Scotland

This section presents findings relating to participants' views on extremism in Scotland. It covers participants' views on the extent to which extremism is a problem in Scotland; whether the threat from extremism has changed over time; the threat posed by different types of extremism; geographic variations in the prevalence of extremism; and factors that may increase people's vulnerability to being drawn into extremism.

While this section presents participants' views on extremism in Scotland, the previous section highlighted that those who took part in this research had varied and wide-ranging interpretations of the term extremism. It is important to note, therefore, that the perspectives discussed in this section are not based on a common understanding or definition of extremism, and that the ways in which different participants interpret the concept are likely to impact on their views on its prevalence and severity in Scotland.

4.1. Extremism in Scotland

Participants generally felt that extremism exists in Scotland, but that it is not a particularly serious problem. Many drew comparisons with other parts of the UK, commenting that they viewed extremism as less of a concern in Scotland than in England in particular. There was a perception that both lower volumes of extremist activity, and less serious extremist activity, take place in Scotland.

'I think we are pretty fortunate in terms of what we deal with extremism-wise compared to the rest of the UK, compared to England especially. They deal with more high-end extremism than we do.' (Police sector participant)

'I think in Scotland we have a different threat picture to England and Wales. We don't deal with the same volume or seriousness of extremism as England.' (Police sector participant)

Demographic factors were highlighted as one possible reason for this. In particular, participants viewed Scotland's smaller population size as having potentially contributed to lower levels of extremism. Although many did not elaborate on why a link might exist between population size and extremism beyond noting that in a smaller population the total number of extremists is likely to be lower, it was highlighted that monitoring extremism could be more challenging among a larger population, which could mean there are more opportunities for extremism to grow. However, while some research has identified links between terrorism and high levels of population growth (in combination with income inequality and deprivation) (Coccia, 2018), there is little evidence that specifically indicates a link between population size and extremism.

Lower levels of immigration were also highlighted as a factor which may have contributed to the presence of less extremism in Scotland than England. Participants felt that because areas with higher levels of immigration are likely to be more ethnically diverse, there may be a higher prevalence of problems such as

racism and discrimination. Participants believed that this could in turn create environments which are more permissive of extremist views.

'I guess we don't see the same sort of levels of immigration, particularly from ethnically more different areas, compared to England for example.' (Health sector participant)

This point is reflected in the literature. For example, it has been demonstrated that high ethnic diversity is associated with more intergroup threat (Quilliam, 1995; Semyonov et al. 2004) and greater racial bias (Craig and Richeson, 2014); factors associated with willingness to engage in extremism (Dalgaard-Nielsen, 2010; Obaidi et al., 2019).

Participants also felt that higher levels of immigration can lead to the propagation of narratives which blame immigrants for domestic problems, creating support for more extreme viewpoints.

'When there's been a lot of immigration, sometimes a narrative is sown by other people who take advantage of that and try to say these groups are coming to take your jobs, to threaten your way of life. These lies are propagated and they play on people's fears [...] it can bring extremism to the fore.' (Faith and belief organisation participant)

Some therefore felt that if levels of immigration were more comparable between Scotland and England, the prevalence of extremism could be higher in Scotland than they currently perceive it to be.

'I do see real issues, and you can see in the way that it's reported, you know migrants coming across the Channel, you can see that in the attitude of those towards them, there is some real extreme views and it's extreme views that don't tend to be shared overtly by Scots, but maybe that's because we don't have the influx, and maybe if we were a port destination then maybe those views would surface.' (Police sector participant)

Some participants also had a perception that levels of extremism are lower in Scotland due to a view that Scotland is more cohesive and tolerant than other parts of the UK. It was suggested that Scotland is more progressive and inclusive than other areas in Britain, which has reduced the appeal of extremist narratives in Scotland.

'I think in Scotland we are pretty tolerant. We identify quite quickly and frown upon extreme views. We have a greater societal acceptance that we need immigration in order to survive as a country. The rhetoric on that is different down south. We haven't got it right by any means, but I don't think extremism is such a big issue in Scotland as it is in other parts of the UK, where they've got far more tensions arising within communities.' (Local authority participant)

This argument is highlighted in the work of Bonino (2016), who has suggested that lower levels of Islamist extremism in Scotland can in part be explained by

Scotland's political culture and positive attitudes towards settled immigrants. Notably, however, other research has shown that despite a perception that there are more positive views towards immigration in Scotland than England, the proportion of people who view the economic and cultural consequences of immigration negatively is similar on both sides of the border (NatCen, 2018).

Indeed, some participants felt that while there is a perception that levels of extremism are lower in Scotland this is not evidenced-based, and that there is a lack of concrete data to determine the extent of the problem in Scotland. These participants felt that a result, Scotland should not view itself as immune to extremism.

'We, collectively, Scots I suppose, we tend to have the impression of Scotland as an exceptional nation within the United Kingdom, that we're friendlier, that we're more open, and that we are less regressive, we're more progressive... we sort of have that impression, but I'm not sure there are any metrics on that, that's just the impression we have in Scotland, and that's not a good way to make public policy.' (Local authority participant)

'The percentage per capita of referrals [to Prevent]⁸ is a lot lower, but that doesn't fully tell us what's going on at the moment. There could be a lot more extremism in Scotland [...] Scotland is no different to England and Wales, it's not immune.' (Government participant)

Overall, therefore, many participants felt that extremism exists in Scotland but is not a major problem, especially in comparison with other parts of the UK. However, some felt that the perception of extremism as less of a problem in Scotland is not evidence-based. The reflection that there is a lack of data and evidence regarding the extent of extremism in Scotland is discussed further in section 4.6 below.

4.2. Trends over time

Participants were asked to reflect on whether they perceive the threat from extremism in Scotland to have increased, decreased or stayed the same over the last five years. While no participants felt that the threat had decreased, participants had differing views on whether the threat had increased or stayed the same.

Many who felt that there was a chance extremism could have increased in Scotland over the last five years discussed the impacts of the COVID-19 pandemic. Participants felt that during periods of lockdown people spent more time online, which is likely to have exposed them to greater extremist content. In particular, participants felt that during lockdown extremists promoted and spread conspiracy theories and misinformation online, and that people were more susceptible to these because of grievances arising from the pandemic-related public health measures imposed by governments.

⁸ See Scottish Government (2023a) for more information regarding referrals to Prevent in Scotland in comparison with England and Wales.

Participants discussed how the spread of conspiracy theories and misinformation along with disrupted education, precarious employment and social isolation during the pandemic may have led to increased risks of radicalisation, particularly among younger people. These factors have all been discussed in recent literature on the subject (Cox et al., 2021).

'I think [extremism] has increased and the reason I think it's increased is because of the COVID pandemic. People who are the most vulnerable have been at home, online, looking at information, conspiracy theory type things. We've got a generation who basically have had two years of not living their life, so they have become anti-establishment.' (Police sector participant)

Other contributory factors were also suggested, such as Brexit, which was viewed as having led to increased political polarisation, and the prevalence of mental illnesses having increased over time. However, although some research has sought to explore relevant features associated with particular conditions which may shape vulnerability and risk to extremism, the links between extremism and mental illness are not empirically well-established (Al-Attar, 2019).

Participants who felt that levels of extremism in Scotland were likely to be the same as five years ago mostly pointed to the fact that they were not aware of any evidence or data which indicates that they are growing. Indeed, some participants felt that they could not comment on whether levels of extremism have changed in Scotland because they were unaware of any relevant data or evidence on this, which is discussed further in section 4.6.

Participants were also asked to consider whether they feel that the threat from extremism in Scotland will increase, decrease or stay the same over the next five years. Many felt that the threat from extremism will increase over this period. A range of reasons for this were presented. Firstly, potential consequences of the current economic climate and cost of living crisis were mentioned, with many believing that economic insecurity and unemployment could increase people's vulnerability to more extreme narratives by feeding societal divisions and encouraging 'us versus them' positions.

'As people's opportunity to earn what they need in order to live comfortably or even to survive recedes, they will gradually take more and more extreme responses to that. If you're working really hard, living within the law and doing everything possible and you still cannot put food on the table and heat your house, at what point do you begin to get angry with somebody that you want to blame for those circumstances? I think we've got to assume that we'll see a reaction to that, in terms of more extreme behaviour.' (Local authority participant)

Some felt that there is a risk people may channel their frustration into blaming immigrants, which could in turn increase support for the far-right in particular.

'There's frustration at fuel prices, rising costs, people are wanting to blame somebody and they will blame immigrants. There's the rhetoric that they are

taking the houses, they're getting all the benefits or they're using taxpayers money [...] You're going to see increases in that kind of far-right rhetoric.' (Police sector participant)

Some also discussed the Scottish independence debate, and how a second referendum has the potential to lead to increased tension and polarisation.

'If we are going for another referendum next October, the lead up to that would certainly polarise opinion and that polarisation I think always encourages extremism as well.' (Police sector participant)

More broadly, divisive and populist politics were also discussed, with participants feeling that people in Scotland distrusting and feeling alienated from the UK Government could lead them to look for alternative, and potentially more extreme, political narratives. Finally, mental illnesses continuing to increase in prevalence was again mentioned as a potential factor which participants felt could lead to increased levels of extremism in Scotland in future, due a perception that mental illness can lead to vulnerability to radicalisation.

There were therefore differing views on whether levels of extremism have increased or stayed the same in Scotland over the last five years, but no participants felt that extremism has decreased over this period, and many felt that extremism will increase in the next five years.

4.3. Types of extremism

Right-wing extremism

Participants discussed their views on the types of extremism or ideologies they perceive to be more and less prevalent in Scotland. Many participants felt that right-wing extremism is the most prominent form of extremism in Scotland, and that its prevalence has increased in recent years. Two explanations were presented for this, though these focused more on reasons why right-wing extremism may have increased across the UK as a whole rather than in Scotland specifically.

Firstly, some felt that there has been an increase in the prominence of extreme right-wing groups in the UK in response to Islamist terrorist attacks which have taken place in recent years, such as the 2017 Westminster attack.

'I think there's a possibility that it's the aftereffects of Islam-based attacks taking place in the UK probably between 2017/18 even going into 2020 when you got the Westminster Bridge attack, stuff like that. I think there's a young impressionable part of the population that think it's their duty to stand up and fight against that.' (Police sector participant)

Secondly, some felt that immigration policies which have been advocated by the UK Government, such as the Home Office hostile environment policy and the policy to send asylum seekers to Rwanda, have focused media and public attention on issues associated with immigration and in the process, given exposure to far-right viewpoints in the UK.

'One of the main things for me, when you look at how right-wing the government has been in Westminster, this extraordinary one of sending people to Rwanda... That sort of galvanises and encourages support for particularly racist points of view.' (Police sector participant)

Contrary to this viewpoint, there is some academic evidence to suggest that the absence of representation of such views within mainstream politics may increase support for more radical-right parties, such as UKIP (Ford and Goodwin, 2014).

Other participants felt that right-wing extremism is not a particular concern in Scotland, particularly in comparison with other parts of the UK. For example, some felt that the extreme right-wing are less organised in Scotland than in England. This related to the perception noted above that Scotland is more cohesive and tolerant than other parts of the UK, which participants felt has led to Scotland being less permissive of extreme right-wing viewpoints.

'One thing I'm really pleased about is that the right-wing doesn't do as well as it could because it can't organise properly in Scotland. If it could organise properly then it would be a bigger threat.' (Local authority participant)

As noted above, however, there is research which has suggested that views on policy issues such as immigration could be similar between Scotland and England (NatCen, 2018).

Sectarianism

Research previously carried out by the Scottish Government (2015) highlighted that pockets of intra-Christian sectarianism exist in Scotland, with more violent and extreme forms concentrated in particular areas. While not all participants considered sectarianism to be a form of extremism, those who did highlighted intra-Christian sectarianism as a prominent type of extremism in Scotland. Indeed, many felt that this is the most prevalent form of extremism to exist in Scotland. These participants held a view that intra-Christian sectarianism is a normalised and tolerated form of extremism, which leads to it being treated differently to other types.

'[Sectarianism] is the only ideology that is accepted by the State and supported by the State; we don't see the State supporting Islamic extremism but you've got Catholic and Protestant schools, you've got Orange Walks allowed to take place [...] all that based upon freedom of expressing your culture. It has to be called out for what it is rather than viewed as a cultural aspect of Scotland.' (Other private/third sector participant)

However, some commented that they may view it as the most prevalent because it is the most visible form of extremism in Scotland. For example, some participants noted that it is more common to witness incidents of intra-Christian sectarianism than it is to witness right-wing or Islamist extremism.

Many also highlighted that the concept of sectarianism is broader than intra-Christian sectarianism alone. It was felt that while the focus in Scotland is often on the tension between Catholics and Protestants, other forms of sectarianism also exist, such as within the Muslim community. The murder of Asad Shah, an Ahmadiyya Muslim shopkeeper who was attacked in Glasgow in 2016 by a Sunni Muslim because of his religious views, was highlighted as an example of intra-Muslim sectarianism in Scotland, though several noted that the perpetrator had travelled from elsewhere in the UK.

'We often view sectarianism in Scotland as just being about Protestant and Catholics but of course there's sectarianism between Islamic groups too. There was the murder of the shopkeeper in Glasgow, Asad Shah, that was religiously motivated.' (Faith and belief organisation participant)

Islamist extremism

Participants generally felt that Islamist extremism is less prominent in Scotland than it is in other parts of the UK. The demographic profile of the Muslim community in Scotland was highlighted as a potential reason for this, with some participants feeling that the Muslim population is smaller and more integrated in Scotland than it is in England, which may have lessened the appeal of Islamist extremist narratives.

'The Islamist ideology I think is an area for concern in other parts of the UK. It's not something we see much of up here, not that I'm aware of anyway. I think in England in particular there are big communities that have perhaps not integrated well. That creates challenges. Whereas in Scotland the community is smaller, and very well integrated.' (Health sector participant)

This argument is also reflected in the literature, with Bonino (2016) arguing that greater community cohesion in Scotland may have reduced the impact of 'grievance-based jihadi propaganda'. Steps that the Muslim community in Scotland took in response to high-profile Islamist terrorist incidents elsewhere in the UK were also highlighted, such as expanding religious syllabuses beyond reading the Quran.

'There's actually very little [Islamist extremism] and in terms of that, you've got to look at how the [Muslim] community in Scotland upped its game and stepped forward when there was [sic] events like 9/11 and 7/7 [...] A key part of that was ensuring people were literate about their religion. When we saw what people were doing in the name of their religion we thought, "Right, we need to change" and the mosque leaders were actively part of that change and started to teach more to children than just reading the Quran.' (Faith and belief organisation participant)

Extremism and the Scottish independence debate

Some participants also discussed extremism and the debate on Scottish independence. As noted above, some felt that this had potential to lead to increased tension and polarisation.

'If there is another independence referendum which leads to a narrow defeat, you've got a perfect environment for breeding extremism because you have got a very, very sizable minority who are frustrated.' (Local authority participant)

Newly emerging concerns

Finally, some participants discussed extremism-related concerns that they feel are emerging in Scotland, such as the incel movement. The case of Gabrielle Friel, who was found guilty of terrorism charges in 2020, was mentioned. Friel was accused of having expressed affinity with and sympathy for one incel-motivated mass murderer (Police Scotland, 2021). However, while Friel was found guilty of possessing weapons for purposes connected to an act of terrorism, the jury returned a verdict of 'not proven' in respect of the charge that he prepared for terrorist acts by researching spree killings connected with incels.

Forms of extremism relating to gender and reproductive rights more broadly were also highlighted as potential future concerns, with some highlighting anti-abortion protests that had taken place outside Scottish hospitals and clinics in the summer of 2022 as behaviour that could be considered extremist.

'There is the potential for [extremism relating to] human reproductive rights as well. I think the debate about abortion could take extremist terms, if it hasn't already. I'm not sure that picketing an abortion clinic isn't an extremist act... I'm pretty sure it is.' (Education sector participant)

There was also discussion of disruptive climate activism, and how this has increased in prominence in recent years. Some felt that forms of climate protest can be problematic, such as blocking roads or damaging infrastructure. However, many were hesitant to label this behaviour as extreme due to their support for the cause. Indeed, difficulties with drawing a line between activism and extremism were often discussed, with some suggesting that a line is crossed when the behaviour puts others at harm.

'We have got to stop talking about climate action in the same breath as extremism. It's not the same thing. It's activism. But maybe there is a question there, what is the difference between activism and extremism? Maybe it's part of a spectrum [...] there's nothing wrong with activism until your activism is to promote direct action which could harm others.' (Local authority participant)

Overall, therefore, participants generally felt that the types of extremism that are more and less prevalent in Scotland differ compared with other parts of the UK, with right-wing and sectarian forms of extremism the most prevalent, and Islamist extremism less of a problem.

4.4. Geographic variation

Participants discussed their views on whether the prevalence of extremism in Scotland varies by geographic region. Some participants felt that extremism is more likely to be a problem in urban parts of Scotland than in rural parts. Different reasons were presented for this. In line with points discussed above, some felt that urban areas are more likely to experience higher levels of immigration, which could lead to the existence of prejudiced viewpoints.

'In the large city centres where they've experienced more immigration there might be more prejudiced views, views like "why are these people coming in and stealing our jobs or threatening or way of life?" There's certainly an element of that.' (Faith and belief organisation participant)

A larger population size in urban areas was again raised as a potential factor that may lead to higher levels of extremism, although as noted above there is little evidence which indicates a direct causal link between population size and extremism in academic literature.

Other participants felt that extremism is likely to be a problem in rural areas of Scotland as well as urban areas. In contrast to the points made above, these participants felt that lower levels of ethnic diversity in rural areas could increase the likelihood of extremism due to the lack of exposure to, or interactions with, people from other ethnic groups, leading to more bias and discrimination.

'I suspect that bigotry will be much more engendered in some of the more rural parts of Scotland. I suspect that racism in [rural areas] is much more rife than it would be in Glasgow or Birmingham because the proportion of the population from a black, Asian or minority ethnic background is very small.' (Education sector participant)

'[In urban areas] there's the constant encounter with the other, people have their neighbours, their kids in schools. There's Melā and multifaith celebrations and that kind of stuff. In some of the rural areas, there may be more of a feel of the other because there isn't that same multiculturalism.' (Faith and belief organisation participant)

This point is also supported by literature. For example, Oliver and Wong (2003) found that ethnic diversity can be associated with less prejudice in neighbourhoods, while Van Assche et al. (2014) showed that ethnic diversity can be associated with more positive attitudes towards outgroup members such as immigrants. Participants also felt that levels of isolation and loneliness may be higher in rural areas, which could increase vulnerability to extremism (reasons suggested for this are discussed further in section 4.5).

Though there were differing views on whether extremism is more likely to be a problem in urban or rural areas, some felt that geography is now less relevant due to the increasing ease with which people can communicate with others and access

content online. These participants discussed how virtual communication now means that people can be radicalised without leaving their home.

'Extremism now can take place anywhere with an internet connection [...] Geography is less important nowadays when you've got the internet linking the whole world up.' (Police sector participant)

Indeed, a number of studies have pointed to the internet's ability to 'reach' individuals who would otherwise not have been reachable by extremists in any other way (Neuman, 2008).

As well as discussing geographic variation in levels of extremism more broadly, participants also reflected on whether the prevalence of particular ideologies or types of extremism may vary by region of Scotland. The main 'type' of extremism that was raised in these discussions was intra-Christian sectarianism. While not all participants felt that sectarianism was a form of extremism, those who did often considered that this was most prevalent in the west of Scotland, and in particular Glasgow.

'Glasgow and to the western side of the Central Belt is where sectarian perspectives are most problematic.' (Health sector participant)

However, others felt that while Glasgow is the focal point of sectarianism due to particular football clubs being based in the city, there are people with sectarian attitudes and viewpoints across the country.

'I hate the stereotype that sectarianism is a Glasgow problem because it's not a Glasgow problem, it's a Scotland problem. The history of sectarianism is a Scotland-wide issue. Glasgow is the epicentre because the football clubs [Celtic and Rangers] are located in Glasgow.' (Local authority participant)

Extreme views relating to Scottish nationalism were also mentioned in discussions around geographic variation, with some feeling that there is a chance these could be more prevalent in parts of the north of Scotland and in rural areas due to higher levels of anti-UK government sentiment in these areas than other parts of Scotland.

'I think in the north there's probably kind of an undercurrent of nationalism, anti-English, anti-UK. You look at what was done to those groups in the highland clearances and things like that, sometimes these areas can be a bit more anti-establishment.' (Police sector participant)

There were therefore mixed views regarding the geographic distribution of extremism in Scotland. Some felt that extremism was more likely to be a problem in urban areas, but others highlighted reasons why extremism may also be a problem in rural parts of Scotland. Intra-Christian sectarianism was viewed as a more prevalent concern in the west of Scotland and in particular Glasgow (though some participants disagreed with this), while some felt extreme views relating to Scottish nationalism could be more prevalent in the north and rural areas.

Notably, throughout these discussions many participants qualified their views by saying that they were largely anecdotal, and not based on concrete data or evidence, an issue which is covered in more detail in section 4.6.

4.5. Factors that make people vulnerable to extremism

Participants discussed a range of factors they felt might make someone vulnerable to being drawn into extremism. The factors mentioned were highly interconnected, with an individual being affected by one factor (e.g., negative familial relationships) often increasing their likelihood of being affected by another (e.g., loneliness).

The most common factor discussed by participants was isolation. It was felt that those who are isolated or lonely may have a desire for belonging or purpose, which may draw them towards groups espousing extremist viewpoints.

'That sense of purpose, if people don't have anything to get up for in the morning, there's nothing that defines them as an individual. If someone can start subtly introducing them to things that give them that sense of purpose, they feel like they're part of something bigger... and that's problematic.' (Health sector participant)

In addition, some felt that those who are isolated may have a lack of counternarrative from their family or peers, which may lead to existing grievances or views becoming further entrenched.

'I think probably quite a significant factor is that people spending time alone are only getting one dimension of information. They're not having anybody, whether it's a friend or a parent, or a social worker or teacher, countering whatever rhetoric they're getting. It's making it really kind of quite compounded for that individual.' (Police sector participant)

Research has demonstrated associations between social isolation, loneliness and vulnerability to extremism (Bhui et al., 2014; Lyons-Padilla et al., 2015; Pfundmair et al., 2022). For example, a review of international evidence carried out by Pfundmair et al. (2022) found that social exclusion can increase approval of extreme and violent political parties and actions, and willingness to engage in illegal and violent action for a political cause.

Mental illness was also discussed. For example, some held the view that addiction and having suffered trauma could make someone vulnerable to extremism. However, some commented that they felt there was a lack of research demonstrating links between mental illnesses and vulnerability to extremism. As highlighted above, at present the nature of the relationship between mental illness and engagement in extremism remains largely unclear (Bhuai and Jones, 2017; McGilloway et al., 2015).

Some participants mentioned neurodivergence as a possible factor that might make someone vulnerable to extremist ideologies. These participants specifically discussed autism, expressing the view that some autistic people might be more susceptible to radicalisation, for example due to a perceived tendency to develop

obsessional interests. However, while there is some research which has shown that autistic people have engaged in extremist-related violent acts (Woodbury-Smith et al., 2022), there is no empirical evidence indicating a causal link between autism and extremism (Al-Attar, 2018; Faccini and Allely, 2017; Worthington et al., 2022). Indeed, many have highlighted the importance of exercising caution against drawing conclusions of causality and oversimplifying the relationship between autism and extremism (Al-Attar, 2020). For example, Al-Attar (2020) notes that while studies have suggested an overrepresentation of autistic people among terrorist offenders as compared with the general population (Corner and Gill, 2015; Corner et al., 2016), there is no evidence to indicate that autism plays a causal role. Al-Attar (2020) suggests that rather, different aspects of autism may interact to contextualise factors that lead an individual to engage in extremism. He suggests that an 'individualised case formulation' approach should be used when considering such factors, taking account of the diversity and heterogeneity of autism and the role of co-morbidity in an individual's pathway.

Spending a lot of time online was also highlighted as a risk factor by some participants, with the internet viewed as providing opportunities for extremists to target, connect and communicate with people vulnerable to radicalisation. As noted above, it was felt that this risk had increased as a result of the COVID-19 pandemic, as during this time people may have spent more time alone and on the internet, particularly younger groups.

Participants also discussed individuals feeling that they are unable to fulfil their potential or having a lack of opportunities as factors which could make them vulnerable to extremism. They often linked this with problems such as poverty, socioeconomic deprivation, unemployment and poor educational attainment.

'It's linked to socioeconomic deprivation. If people are disaffected and don't feel direct engagement with society, they're more likely to tip into extremist behaviour because they don't have an invested stake in the values of the society that they feel has let them down.' (Education sector participant)

More specifically, as discussed above some felt that this could create a sense of injustice which could in turn lead individuals to be influenced by extremist narratives, such as placing blame on immigrants.

'It comes down to socioeconomic factors, people who are feeling disadvantaged and looking for a scapegoat.' (Faith and belief sector participant)

An individual's family environment was also thought to affect their vulnerability to extremism. While this was mostly discussed in relation to a lack of counter-narrative as mentioned above, some also felt that family members could encourage individuals towards extremism if they themselves held extremist views. Demographic characteristics were also felt to be important, with some viewing young males as more likely to be vulnerable to extremism than other groups.

Participants therefore highlighted a range of factors they felt could make people vulnerable to extremism, most notably isolation and loneliness; mental illness; neurodivergence; spending time online; family background; lack of opportunities; and particular demographic characteristics. Some also felt that the factors that may make someone vulnerable to extremism can be dependent on the ideology or type of extremism in question. For example, it was mentioned that affiliation with the incel community may be associated with specific risk factors, including holding misogynistic views and feeling sexual and romantic frustration.

4.6. Improving data

As noted throughout this section, a key theme that emerged during discussions about extremism in Scotland was participants' reflections that their views were not based on data or evidence but rather were more anecdotal. Participants often qualified statements by noting that they were unsure if there was evidence or research underpinning their view.

'That is my sense, but I don't have any evidence to back that up.' (Local authority participant)

'I think there's probably more right-wing extremism in some of the rural areas but I have no evidence for this. It's very difficult to really know, isn't it?' (Faith and belief organisation participant)

Further, some specifically commented that there is currently a lack of robust information regarding the extent of extremism in Scotland. Potential reasons for this were noted. For example, participants acknowledged that it can be difficult to measure extremism because it is often covert and hidden.

'The latent number of people who are immersed in extremist ideologies, who are planning terrorist attacks, we'll never know what that is really. It's incredibly difficult to measure.' (Local authority sector participant)

It was also felt that sharing of information regarding extremist activity taking place in Scotland was limited, for example between Police Scotland and other organisations (discussed further in section 5.3). While participants understood that this was due to potential security risks associated with sharing such information widely, it was felt that this hindered understanding of extremism in Scotland.

This argument is reflected in wider literature. For example, Knight and Keatley (2020) discuss how data on extremist and terrorist activity is rarely available in the public domain due to its sensitive nature, and note how processes in place to protect individuals can create obstacles for data sharing.

More specifically, some participants also felt that there is a lack of understanding at present regarding the impact the COVID-19 pandemic may have had on levels of engagement with extremism in Scotland. It was noted that referrals to Prevent decreased during the pandemic (between April 2020 and March 2021 55 referrals were made to Prevent in Scotland compared with 100 in the previous year and 126

in the year prior) (Police Scotland, 2023b). However, participants felt that this was unlikely to reflect a decrease in extremist activity, commenting that COVID-19 may have in fact increased levels of extremism for reasons discussed above. However, in the absence of other sources of information, participants felt that it is currently difficult to tell whether the pandemic impacted on levels of extremism in Scotland or not.

'It's difficult to say [whether COVID has impacted levels of extremism in Scotland] isn't it, there were so few referrals [to Prevent] during that time that it was difficult to tell what was going on.' (Local authority participant)

Many participants were therefore supportive of more research being carried out on this topic and had a desire for improvements to be made to the collection of data on extremism in Scotland, as well as wider sharing of existing data where possible.

4.7. Summary

Many participants felt that while extremism exists in Scotland its prevalence is not high, particularly in comparison with England. However, some did not feel that there was enough evidence to determine the extent to which extremism is a problem in Scotland, and that Scotland should therefore not view itself as immune to extremism. There was a perception that the types of extremism that are more and less prevalent in Scotland differs to other parts of the UK, with right-wing and sectarian forms of extremism the most prevalent, and Islamist extremism less of a concern than it is in other areas of Britain.

While views on whether levels of extremism have changed in Scotland over the last five years varied, many felt that they would increase in the next five years, and no participants felt they had decreased. Some felt that extremism is more likely to be a problem in urban areas of Scotland, while others highlighted reasons why extremism could be prevalent in rural areas too. Intra-Christian sectarianism was viewed as more of a concern in the west of Scotland and in particular in Glasgow.

Participants identified a range of factors that they thought might make people vulnerable to being drawn into extremism, including isolation and loneliness, mental illness, neurodivergence, spending time online, family background, lack of opportunities and particular demographic characteristics.

Throughout discussions, many participants highlighted that their views were often not based on fact or evidence but rather were more speculative or anecdotal. There was support for further developing the evidence-base on extremism in Scotland.

5. Views on Prevent in Scotland

This section presents findings relating to participants' views on Prevent in Scotland. It covers their views on the challenges associated with measuring the effectiveness of Prevent; aspects of Prevent that work well; current concerns with Prevent; and suggested areas for improvement.

As highlighted in the introduction to this report, participants in this research had varying degrees of knowledge and awareness of Prevent. Some were involved in Prevent delivery in Scotland (e.g., Prevent sector leads and Multi-Agency CONTEST Group chairs) and therefore had a strong understanding of how Prevent is enacted in Scotland. Others were not involved in the delivery of Prevent, but had wider interest in the policy or extremism more broadly (e.g., third sector organisations).

Throughout this section, therefore, it has been specified where a view was offered only by participants involved in Prevent delivery and when a view was offered only by participants not involved in Prevent delivery. Where this is not specified, the view was offered by participants both involved and not involved in Prevent delivery.

5.1. Measuring the effectiveness of Prevent

The purpose of Prevent as set out in CONTEST (Home Office, 2018) is to 'safeguard and support vulnerable people to stop them from becoming terrorists or support terrorism'. The objectives of Prevent are to:

- Tackle the causes of radicalisation and respond to the ideological challenge of terrorism;
- Safeguard and support those most at risk of radicalisation through early intervention, identifying them and offering support;
- Enable those who have already engaged in terrorism to disengage and rehabilitate.

While the focus of these objectives is on terrorism, the Prevent duty guidance for Scotland (Home Office, 2021a) highlights the links between terrorism and extremism. For example, the guidance states that 'terrorist groups often draw on extremist ideology, developed by extremist organisations' and that 'being drawn into terrorism includes not just violent extremism but also non-violent extremism, which can create an atmosphere conducive to terrorism and can popularise views which terrorists exploit'. Given that the focus of this wider research programme is on improving understanding of extremism in Scotland, participants were asked to reflect on whether they feel that Prevent is effective in addressing extremism in Scotland.

A key theme that emerged in these discussions was the view that it is difficult to establish the effectiveness of Prevent, with many highlighting the inherent challenges in evaluating programmes that are preventative in nature. For example, some discussed how it is difficult to determine whether an individual disengaging

from extremism following Prevent support did so as a direct result of Prevent intervention, or whether this was due to other factors.

'We can't measure prevention really. If people leave Prevent and don't do anything again, do we see that or success, or do we actually not know if it was the interventions that made a difference? Their life could have been made better by something else, a new relationship or whatever it may be. Measuring Prevent is really difficult.' (Police sector participant)

Some also had a perception that there are low levels of terrorist activity in Scotland, which they felt could indicate that Prevent is meeting its objectives. However, they also discussed the difficulties with determining whether this is due to Prevent or due to other reasons, such as demographic or cultural factors.

Further, some participants involved in Prevent delivery specifically commented that they do not feel there are adequate monitoring and evaluation processes in place for Prevent in Scotland. For example, a participant representing the local authority sector discussed there being a lack of assurance that different local authorities in Scotland are working to the same standard when it comes to Prevent.

'The other thing is around assurance, how do you get assurance around how effective Prevent is. You can measure that you've got all the bits of the strategy in place, but that's not a measure of how effective [Prevent] is. I think what we've not got is really good intelligence around the different variations between different areas in Scotland and it would be good to get that actually and the assurance that everyone's working to that common standard.' (Local authority sector participant)

Many participants therefore felt that at present, there is a lack of evidence regarding the impact of Prevent in Scotland. Despite this, participants highlighted aspects of Prevent delivery in Scotland that they considered to be working well, as well as discussing potential areas for improvement. These will be covered in detail below.

5.2. Aspects of Prevent that work well

Within Scotland, Prevent has been more closely aligned to areas of policy that promote community cohesion and integration than those that focus more on security and justice related aspects of countering terrorism, and is grounded in early intervention and safeguarding (Home Office, 2021d). Participants who were aware of this approach were supportive of it.

'The focus [in Scotland] has very much always been on safeguarding. The idea that Prevent is about identifying vulnerable people and giving them the support and the interventions that they need in order to have better outcomes in life and to be less vulnerable is something that most people can readily accept and endorse. I think that the alignment of Prevent with that wider safeguarding agenda is one of its strengths.' (Local authority sector participant)

Those representing sectors with an obligation to fulfil the Prevent duty also felt that the alignment of Prevent with other safeguarding procedures was helpful for conveying to practitioners within these sectors that a key aim of Prevent is to offer support to individuals that may be vulnerable, rather than being a punitive counterterrorism measure.

The PMAP Duty Guidance (Home Office, 2021d) was also viewed as a positive development by participants involved in Prevent delivery in Scotland. This guidance sets out the process for holding PMAPs, a key part of Prevent which involves using a multi-agency approach to assess the nature and extent of an individual's vulnerability and develop an appropriate support plan (Home Office, 2021d). These participants felt that the guidance had provided greater clarity around processes and responsibilities for those involved in PMAPs. In particular, some felt that the guidance had improved local delivery of Prevent by more clearly setting out the role of local authorities in coordinating and supporting the process.

Participants involved in Prevent were also supportive of the multi-agency delivery of Prevent. As outlined in the PMAP Duty Guidance (Home Office, 2021d), a range of agencies can be involved in supporting vulnerable individuals as part of Prevent, such as the police, education, social care services, health sector services, children and youth services and community justice services. Participants felt that this was helpful for ensuring that individuals involved are able to access a holistic, bespoke package of support which is tailored to their needs.

'The multi-agency panels that are convened, I think that's a really good holistic way of addressing the problem, and means that an individual is getting bespoke care. When an individual has been identified as having some sort of problem, you've got a group of people that are collectively in a very good position to support that.' (Health sector participant)

These participants also felt that relationships between the agencies involved in Prevent are generally positive. For example, some commented that there is good communication and sharing of information between partners.

'I think there's quite good communication, information-sharing between all the different partners in Scotland. I think because geographically we are quite small, and because it's dedicated teams of people that tend to deal with [Prevent] then you get to build up some really good relationships amongst the different organisations, so you know who to go to quickly if there's a problem.' (Prisons sector participant)

Finally, those involved in Prevent delivery commented that the tools and resources offered by Prevent are useful, including the training and Intervention Providers (IPs). IPs are specialists who are commissioned to increase ideological or theological understanding, and to challenge extremist ideas and fixated thinking among individuals referred to Prevent⁹.

n

⁹ Intervention Providers

5.3. Current concerns with Prevent in Scotland

Prevent policy

Though many participants could point to aspects of Prevent in Scotland that work well, they also highlighted a number of concerns with Prevent. Many of these related to the policy more broadly, rather than to specific aspects of its enactment in Scotland.

Notably, many felt that Prevent has a negative reputation, with various reasons for this discussed. Firstly, some participants who are not involved in Prevent delivery in Scotland (particularly those representing faith and belief organisations) held the view that Prevent has unfairly stigmatised and targeted Muslim communities. There was a perception that across the UK as a whole, Muslims are erroneously referred to Prevent, such as for displaying signs of increased religiosity.

'The Muslim community have felt marginalised, targeted and victimised by the Prevent legislation [...] People who are [making referrals to Prevent] have little understanding of the Muslim faith, terminology, the culture, so people are reporting on other people just because they're praying five times a day or somebody has put a veil on.' (Faith and belief organisation participant)

Some participants not involved in Prevent delivery also felt that Prevent has created risks of discrimination, and had a view that the referral process can encourage frontline practitioners to act on their conscious or unconscious bias and to engage in racial profiling.

'[A teacher] could take a strategy like Prevent and think "Oh, I've got a Muslim in my classroom. I'm going to watch them really intently and if they say one word out of line, I'm going to report them".' (Faith and belief organisation participant)

Some of these participants also had a perception that Prevent involves an element of spying, surveillance and informing on others, including some who felt that referrals are made to Prevent maliciously, to target particular individuals or groups. An alleged example of this taking place in Scotland was described by one participant.

'There was a case in Scotland, I don't know how far it actually went but somebody reported an Imam to Prevent and said "Oh he's an extremist, he's a radical" because they had a land dispute with him [...] so there's misuse of the policy as well.' (Faith and belief organisation participant)

However, not all participants held the above views about Prevent themselves. Some framed this discussion in terms of views about Prevent they feel are held by others, but commented that they themselves are unsure of the extent to which these perceptions are rooted in evidence. Regardless, many participants (including those involved in Prevent delivery in Scotland) felt that these perceptions had damaged Prevent's reputation. This is reflected in the literature; for example, Finch

and McKendrick (2019) discuss criticisms that have been levelled at Prevent, and note that these criticisms have led Prevent to be described as a 'toxic' policy by a range of academics. Some participants felt that this reputation had reduced the credibility of Prevent, which has led to a lack of buy-in from Scottish communities and sectors.

'I mean we've almost re-positioned Prevent in Scotland as a more supportive, long-lasting intervention, but I'm not sure the toxicity that's associated, or that's perceived around Prevent at a UK level has been helpful to us.' (Local authority sector participant)

There was also a view among some participants that Prevent has been 'imposed' on Scotland by the UK Government, and that there has been a resultant lack of scope to adapt or modify the policy to make it more appropriate for implementation in Scotland. For example, one participant felt that the UK Government is focused more on Islamist extremism than other types of extremism, but that this approach is not suitable for Scotland, where the proportion of the population that is Muslim is much smaller than in other parts of the UK.

'I think the challenge we have is because Prevent is not actually... it's a reserved matter. Some of the [UK] government views around Prevent suggest it should be focusing on Islamic terrorists when in actual fact that isn't the demographic we have in Scotland.' (Police sector participant)

Some participants involved in Prevent delivery also felt that Prevent is overly complex and disproportionate in light of their view that levels of extremism are low in Scotland.

'You have this very, very heavy-handed complex mechanism and reporting structure and actually very, very few cases and instances that surface [...] it feels like a great big steam hammer to crack a very small walnut.' (Education sector participant)

Finally, some participants not involved in Prevent delivery also highlighted examples of terror incidents carried out by individuals known to Prevent, such as Usman Khan who carried out the Fishmongers' Hall attack on London Bridge in 2019, as evidence that the policy is ineffective.

Prevent in Scotland

As well as concerns with Prevent more broadly, specific concerns with its enactment in Scotland were also highlighted. These concerns were raised by those involved in Prevent delivery, including Prevent sector leads and Multi-Agency CONTEST chairs. Firstly, some felt that cooperation between partners involved in Prevent in Scotland could be improved. In particular, some commented that there is less buy-in to Prevent from some sectors in comparison with others.

'There needs to be more buy-in across the board. There's some agencies and organisations who you can tell are absolutely 100% on board, and

there's others who are not interested, because they have other priorities and this is a big add-on for them.' (Police sector participant)

Some participants representing the police sector also commented that other sectors tend to view the PMAP process erroneously as being police-led rather than as a process that is led by local authorities (Home Office, 2021d), and is reliant on the involvement of national, regional and local partners across multiple sectors.

Relatedly, although some participants felt that information-sharing between partners involved in Prevent worked well, some felt that it was not always reciprocal. In particular, some felt that there is not always a two-way flow of information between sectors and Police Scotland when a referral is made, for example to advise whether the case had been adopted by Prevent and what support was being offered to the individual. However, it was acknowledged that this information may be of a sensitive nature, making it challenging to share widely.

'One of the things that might actually help would be having some kind of information-sharing protocol with Police Scotland. At the moment, their approach to information-sharing is "you provide us with information and we say thank you very much". There is no two-way flow. There's structural resistance to providing any two-way flow of information. If you make a referral you don't get any comeback.' (Education sector participant)

'I think we could be more open with how we share [...] sometimes sectors might highlight a concern but never actually hear what happens with it once they've done it. Obviously there are sometimes sensitivities around about it, but I do think if people think that there's purpose in what they're doing, feel they're being heard and listened to and something happens because of it we'd encourage referrals.' (Police sector participant)

Meanwhile, other participants representing the police sector discussed a challenge being that Police Scotland are reliant on partners sharing information with them about vulnerable individuals, but that this might not be forthcoming if awareness of Prevent is low.

'[In Prevent] a lot of our flows of intelligence come from partners, whether it's education, health [...] so we're reliant on the quality of that, which is outwith our control. It also depends on those partners being aware of Prevent, and of the issues that we're interested in.' (Police sector participant)

Some participants also felt that at present there is not enough resource and funding dedicated to Prevent in Scotland, which makes it difficult for sectors to contribute at the level required. In particular, those representing sectors with a statutory obligation to fulfil the Prevent duty discussed current monetary and resource strains on the public sector, and how these make it difficult to engage fully in Prevent alongside other responsibilities.

'Professionals have what they would say is a day job and a caseload which is enormous and Prevent is effectively, an overhead to that and we don't get

funding for Prevent [...] [The local authority sector] is the sector that, in some respects, is under most pressure financially and will be, for the next few years. Therefore, [it] will be increasingly focused into dealing with the caseload of confirmed vulnerable people, rather than resourcing Prevent.' (Local authority sector participant)

Some also had a perception that greater resource had been dedicated to Prevent in England and Wales than in Scotland. For example, one participant mentioned how there are centrally-funded Prevent coordinators in England and Wales – roles which do not currently exist in Scotland.

Training for Prevent in Scotland was also discussed. At present, the main training on Prevent is the Home Office eLearning training, which covers three main areas: Prevent Awareness, Prevent Referrals, and PMAP/Channel Awareness (Channel being the equivalent process to PMAP in England and Wales). Other Scotland-specific training is also available, such as training on delivering PMAPs for PMAP chairs and deputies.

Many participants felt that the existing training resources are broadly useful. However, although some Scotland-specific training is available, there was a perception that the available training is directed more at those involved in Prevent in England and Wales, and does not cover how Prevent operates in Scotland sufficiently. Some also felt that the content of existing training could be improved. For example, it was suggested that there is not enough practical guidance on the types of behaviours to look out for when an individual may be susceptible to extremism, or on different ideologies or types of extremism and their underlying motivations.

Some participants also had a sense that the Home Office eLearning training may be completed once as a 'tick box' exercise, but that it may not always be refreshed. It was felt that this could be problematic in areas or sectors where referral numbers are low, as those not involved in Prevent on a regular basis may fall out of practice.

'In some authorities there may be no cases, in some there may be one every few years... so keeping it relevant I think is the key bit, and reminding ourselves of how we approach it. Some will see nothing from one training event to another, there will be no instances, and I think that can lead to a bit of complacency.' (Local authority sector participant)

Some participants were also critical of the fact that the focus of Prevent in Scotland is largely on the second objective outlined in CONTEST (Home Office, 2018): 'safeguarding and supporting those most at risk of radicalisation through early intervention, identifying them and offering support'. It was felt that less work is carried out in relation to the first objective: 'tackling the causes of radicalisation and responding to the ideological challenge of terrorism'. For example, some felt that wider community engagement work to challenge harmful ideologies and promote integration and cohesion would be beneficial, such as campaigns or work with schools, third sector organisations and faith groups. However, there was a view that

this does not take place at present, or that any work that has been carried out in this space has been 'piecemeal' or 'sporadic'.

'They're responding to referrals but I don't see any proactive work on a Scotland-wide basis to reduce extremism. On a case-by-case, individual basis I think they're doing an excellent job, but it's that bigger picture, that drive, you know how we engage in schools, campaigns, linking with education. I don't think we've had anything like that in Scotland.' (Police sector participant)

'Tackling the causes, community level Prevent stuff, what's Prevent doing that's based in Scotland? I don't think it does anything. They don't commission projects, they don't work with the third sector, they don't work with faith groups. It's a massive gap.' (Other private/third sector participant)

Some felt that work of this nature was carried out to a greater extent in other parts of the UK. However, it was acknowledged that this may be a result of resource constraints in Scotland.

Finally, as discussed above, some also felt that there is a lack of data and evidence surrounding the impact and effectiveness of Prevent delivery in Scotland, which makes it difficult to determine how well Prevent is working. For example, one participant discussed the use of Counter Terrorism Local Profiles (CTLPs)¹⁰ in England and Wales. CTLPs are documents that outline the threat from terrorismrelated activity within specific areas, and are used to develop understanding of risk and vulnerability. The participant felt that CTLPs provide those involved in Prevent delivery at a local level with a greater understanding of the level of risk, but noted that they are not currently used in Scotland. However, while CTLPs are not used in Scotland Annual Overview Products (AOPs) are produced, which aim to provide specific context of relevance to the delivery of the four Ps of the CONTEST strategy (Prevent, Pursue, Protect and Prepare) in the West, North and East of Scotland respectively.

Areas for improvement 5.4.

The reputation of Prevent

Alongside highlighting these criticisms of Prevent, participants also made suggestions as to how Prevent delivery could be improved in Scotland. When it came to the reputation of Prevent, some participants not involved in Prevent delivery felt that this could be difficult to change. A few participants representing faith and belief organisations felt that the policy is unworkable in its current form. As discussed above, these participants felt that Prevent's reputation precludes buy-in from communities, particularly Muslim communities. However, without this buy-in participants felt that Prevent was unlikely to be successful in meeting its objectives. These participants felt that it would be necessary to either 'rebrand' Prevent or to

¹⁰ Counter-Terrorism Local Profiles

replace it entirely with an alternative approach, though it was acknowledged that the power to do this is currently reserved to the UK Government.

'You need to find some way of presenting Prevent as not targeting a particular community because that's what gave it a bad name. It may be that it needs to be reinvented, maybe it needs to be rebadged or renamed and so on to make it sound completely different.' (Faith and belief organisation participant)

'If a major section of the community, the demographic who are affected by this policy don't want to engage with it, what are you going to do? This policy needs to go and it has to start from scratch [...] it's just toxic.' (Faith and belief organisation participant)

While some felt that it could be difficult to change Prevent's reputation, others had suggestions for ways in which this could be improved. Firstly, some felt that it would be useful to raise awareness of the positioning of Prevent in Scotland. As noted above, in Scotland Prevent has been more closely aligned with areas of policy that promote community cohesion and integration than those which focus on countering terrorism, and is grounded in early intervention and safeguarding. However, some participants felt that this is not widely known. In particular, it was felt that due to the involvement of the police, Prevent is viewed by some as a law enforcement tool which could lead to criminal investigation or a criminal record, making them hesitant to engage with Prevent or make a referral. Improving understanding of the fact that Prevent operates in a pre-criminal space, and is focused on providing support and redirection to vulnerable individuals, was therefore viewed as something that could be beneficial.

'This is a non-criminal, early intervention, but because the police are involved... that puts people off.' (Police sector participant)

Relatedly, some participants felt that it would be helpful to increase transparency around how Prevent is delivered in Scotland. These participants felt that a further reason some may be hesitant to engage with Prevent or to make a referral is because they do not have a clear understanding of what happens to an individual when they are referred. Increasing understanding of, for example, how referrals are made, the initial gateway assessment undertaken by police, and the PMAP process, was therefore viewed as something that could be beneficial for rebutting these perspectives.

'I think a lot more needs to be done to educate what Prevent is about [...] what are the warning signs, how people are being identified, what does Prevent actually do. There's still a lot of misunderstanding around it, there's still a lot of nervousness that it's somehow targeting individual communities.' (Faith and belief organisation participant)

Some participants suggested that one way to do this could be to make case studies publicly available in Scotland, as has been done elsewhere in the UK (Home Office, 2021e). It was felt that these would not only enhance understanding of the Prevent

process but would also represent an opportunity to provide 'success stories' of those who have been provided with support to enable them to disengage from extremism, and that this could increase support for the approach.

'I think it would be helpful for there to be stories of people who have benefitted from [Prevent], people that have been quite extreme and then have come out the other side and want to talk about their experience. So if they had been recruited to some extremist group and then rehabilitated, for want of a better word [...] I think if there's a personal story behind it people would engage with it a lot more, understand what's happening and why it's being done.' (Faith and belief organisation participant)

Some felt that this could help to overcome the challenges with demonstrating the effectiveness of Prevent as discussed above.

'Prevent measurements are really difficult to achieve [...] I think we need to look at a qualitative narrative as opposed to quantitative narratives.' (Police sector participant)

Finally, the perceived lack of wider community engagement work which takes place in relation to Prevent in Scotland was highlighted as an area for improvement. Many felt that Prevent's reputation could be improved if there was greater grassroots engagement with communities, third sector organisations and faith groups, support of projects and initiatives to encourage community cohesion and integration, and events and workshops, with the purpose of raising awareness of Prevent and challenging extremism at a local level.

Prevent delivery

As well as the above suggestions aimed at improving the reputation of Prevent, other suggestions were discussed by participants involved in Prevent delivery in Scotland which specifically related to the enactment of the policy. Firstly, as highlighted above, it was felt that improvements could be made to Prevent-related training. Many participants commented that it would be helpful if more Scotland-specific training was available, and if more practical guidance for frontline practitioners was incorporated into the training, such as on extremist behaviours and ideologies. One participant suggested that a 'tiered' approach to training, with different content depending on the practitioner's role and level of engagement with the public, would be useful.

'It's got to be a tiered approach [to training]. Not everybody needs to know it in depth and detail, but the people that are likely to come across vulnerable people, frontline facing, they need to know what it is when they're going in a house, what they're looking out for.' (Police sector participant)

It was also felt that encouragement to undertake training more regularly or for 'refreshers' to be available would be helpful, so that the key messages conveyed by Prevent training remain at the forefront of practitioners' minds even when they aren't dealing with large numbers of referrals.

Some also felt that improving information flows between partners would be beneficial. This was discussed both in terms of the police sharing more information with other statutory sectors involved in Prevent delivery, and in terms of improving awareness of Prevent among other statutory partners so greater information is shared with police about individuals that may be vulnerable to extremism.

Having additional resource dedicated to Prevent delivery in Scotland was also raised, though many acknowledged that this would be challenging in the current economic climate.

Intervention Providers (IPs) were also mentioned, with some commenting that more IPs, which are more affordable and accessible and that cover a wider range of ideologies than are addressed currently, would be helpful.

'If we look at the IPs, there are more for Islamist and extreme right-wing than there would be for the mixed, unstable ideology. Probably because they are more mainstream.' (Police sector participant)

'We're low on IPs in Scotland. It would be great to have more accessible, easily deployed, cheaper to use IPs, where we don't need to rely on somebody coming up from Birmingham or the south coast.' (Police sector participant)

Finally, there was support for greater collection and use of data and evidence within the implementation of Prevent to improve understanding of how Prevent is working in Scotland.

5.5. Summary

Many participants discussed difficulties with determining the effectiveness of Prevent in Scotland. Despite this, some aspects of Prevent delivery in Scotland that work well were highlighted. These included the alignment of Prevent with safeguarding; the PMAP guidance; existing tools and resources such as training and IPs; and the multi-agency delivery of Prevent.

However, critiques of Prevent were also raised. Some of these related to the policy more broadly rather than being specific to its delivery in Scotland, including Prevent having a negative reputation. Others related to the delivery of Prevent in Scotland in particular, including concerns around information-sharing between partners; resources and funding; training; the lack of work to 'tackle the causes' of extremism; and the lack of data and evidence surrounding the impact of Prevent in Scotland.

Key suggestions for improvement highlighted by participants included raising awareness of the positioning of Prevent as a policy that supports community cohesion and integration Scotland; increasing transparency around how the policy is delivered; carrying out greater community engagement work; and improving training, information flows and use of data and evidence.

6. Ability of sectors to identify and support those vulnerable to being drawn into extremism

As noted in the methodology section, some participants in this research represented sectors which have a statutory obligation to fulfil the Prevent duty (n=18). These participants were asked for their views on the ability of those working in the sector they represent to both identify and support those who may be vulnerable to being drawn into extremism.

It should be noted that the number of participants who were asked these questions was small, and that the current role of these participants does not involve direct contact with service users. While the questions were designed to gather organisational-level views on the ability of those working in statutory sectors to identify and support vulnerable individuals, a separate strand of this programme of research (Scottish Government, 2023c) provides greater insight into the views and experiences of frontline public sector practitioners working to deliver Prevent in Scotland.

The section begins by outlining views of participants from each sector¹¹, before covering key themes which emerged across all interviews with those representing statutory sectors, including the impact of COVID-19 and difficulties in identifying and supporting with particular forms of extremism.

6.1. Views by sector

Local authorities

Participants representing the local authority sector generally felt that those working within this sector are well-placed to identify those who may be vulnerable to extremism. They discussed how local authority practitioners tend to be connected to individuals and families in a range of ways, meaning they are able to notice changes in behaviours or views that may indicate vulnerability to extremism.

'Local authorities connect with individuals and families in a way that no other sector does and from multiple angles. Especially very vulnerable people that are quite often in touch with mental health services, social work services, education and housing. That gives us multiple points of contact.' (Local authority sector participant)

¹¹ In this section a distinction has been made between participants representing the local authority and education sectors. However, in Scotland the provision of education is the responsibility of local authorities, which are under a statutory duty to ensure that there is adequate and efficient provision of school education in their area. This meant that at times education settings were also discussed by participants representing the local authority sector.

However, some felt that local authority practitioners may be less well-placed to identify vulnerabilities among those who are no longer in education and who are not in receipt of social security or housing provision, as they may have limited contact with public service providers.

'I think the concern I would have is older people. If you're not on the radar of social provision and you're older than 20, you're not there, as far as the local authority's concerned [...] once people are out of education provision, they become much more difficult to identify.' (Local authority sector participant)

Further, while many participants felt that those working within the local authority sector are generally well-equipped to identify vulnerable individuals, some commented that because instances of individuals being vulnerable to extremism tend to be rare, local authority practitioners may not be involved in supporting these individuals on a regular basis.

'I think that [being able to identify vulnerable individuals] are pretty widespread skills actually, the problem is that instances are pretty rare, so in some authorities there may be no cases, in some there may be one every few years [...] I think that can lead to a bit of complacency.' (Local authority sector participant)

There was a view that local authority practitioners may therefore be less confident in dealing with vulnerable individuals than in their ability to identify them. However, one mitigation against this raised by some participants is that the approach adopted by Prevent is similar to approaches which are used within child protection, adult protection and mental health, which practitioners use regularly and are experienced in.

'The methodology that we're using is the same methodology that we use for child protection and adult protection. So it is a risk that we don't deploy it on a significant number of occasions around extremism or terrorism, but on the other hand I think that we use almost the exact same process in a number of different cases is probably a sufficient mitigation.' (Local authority sector participant)

Finally, as noted in the previous section, resource and funding problems were highlighted as making it difficult for those working in the local authority sector to contribute to Prevent at the level required.

Police

Participants representing the police sector had mixed views on how well-placed those working within that sector are to identify individuals who may be vulnerable to extremism. Some felt that the police are in a strong position because they typically have high levels of engagement with communities, and in particular with individuals who are vulnerable in society in general, such as those with mental illnesses, those with drug or alcohol-related problems, or those who are involved in crime.

'We are probably the only remaining service to actually go out in the community and have an active involvement with the individuals who are our most vulnerable in society, particularly round about mental health, crime, drugs and alcohol [...] we come across those people day in and day out.' (Police sector participant)

There was also a view that flows of intelligence and information-sharing within the police tend to work well, and that frontline officers are well-supported by colleagues with specialist counter-terrorism expertise, meaning they can seek guidance or advice when required.

However, some participants commented that the nature of the interaction between the police and members of the public may differ from the interaction between members of the public and those in other statutory sectors. In particular, they felt that police officers may have more sporadic, one-off encounters with individuals, such as when responding to emergency calls, than those in the education or local authority sectors, who typically spend more time with service users. There was therefore a view that those in other sectors may be better-placed than the police to identify changes in behaviours or views that would indicate vulnerability to extremism.

'Obviously teachers, health visitors, and social workers might spend years interacting with individuals and looking at their behaviour. They have a lot more signals than we do, because they have a lot more exposure to it.' (Police sector participant)

Some participants also felt that awareness of Prevent may be low among frontline police officers. Participants discussed how police are required to complete online training on Prevent, but that if this is not refreshed regularly then it may not be at the forefront of their minds given the wide range of other issues they are faced with when on duty.

Some participants also held a view that there may be apprehension among the police to engage with counter-terrorism or make referrals to Prevent, due to a hesitancy to label someone as a potential terrorist. It was therefore felt that raising awareness of the safeguarding focus of Prevent in Scotland among the police could be useful.

While views were mixed on the ability of police to identify individuals vulnerable to extremism, many felt that the police are well-equipped to support those who have been identified as vulnerable. It was highlighted that while the PMAP process is relatively new, similar principles and approaches are used to help individuals with other vulnerabilities, such as in child and adult protection, which police are skilled and experienced in. However, as noted in previous section, there was a view among some that PMAP is sometimes viewed as a police-led process, rather than one that is dependent on collaboration between sectors and partnership working.

'A lot of what people think about Prevent is that it's police led. It's not. Sectors should be working together, problem solving to create bespoke plans

for individuals. We've all got to be working hand in hand across agencies to provide a response.' (Police sector participant)

Participants with this view felt that it would be helpful to raise awareness of the need for a wide range of sectors to work together to support individuals vulnerable to extremism.

Education

Participants representing the education sector also generally felt that those working in education are well-placed to identify individuals vulnerable to being drawn into extremism. They discussed how a range of safeguarding processes exist in educational institutions around child protection, wellbeing and mental health, and how Prevent is often integrated into or aligned with these. In particular, participants discussed how those working in education are already trained to look out for problems such as loneliness, frustration and mental illnesses as part of their wider safeguarding responsibilities, meaning that they are experienced in observing signs that may indicate vulnerability to extremism.

'[Education practitioners] would be looking out for isolation, seclusion, anger, mental health issues of any kind anyway [...] Prevent has been incorporated into that. People just see that as part of the same continuum to do with mental health and wellbeing.' (Education sector participant)

However, participants thought that more Prevent-specific training and resources for those working in education could be helpful, particularly focusing on behaviours and signs to look out for.

'I think we need to provide real examples of what extremism means within Scotland, what those behaviours look like, because if people don't understand what it means how are you going to get them to raise that concern.' (Education sector participant)

Further, although participants generally felt that education practitioners are capable of identifying individuals that may be vulnerable to extremism, some felt that the perceived negative reputation of Prevent may create hesitancy to engage with the policy. There was also a view that some practitioners working in the Higher Education sector in particular see Prevent as incompatible with free speech, a narrative which has also been discussed in the literature (Fenwick and Fenwick, 2020). As with those representing the police sector, education sector participants felt that it would be helpful to raise awareness of the safeguarding positioning of Prevent in Scotland.

'I think above all, Prevent should be presented not as an anti-platforming or an anti-free speech or free thought or stigmatising process, but part of a broader spectrum of support for potentially vulnerable individuals.' (Education sector participant) A concern was also raised that Prevent results in some vulnerable individuals, such as those with poor mental health, being treated differently to others, when the underlying problem may be similar.

'The problem with Prevent is that you have a subsection of [vulnerable individuals] who go into a different state-run aspect of management. It sits uncomfortably within the HE [Higher Education] sector that we treat certain types of vulnerable individuals differently from certain other types of individuals.' (Education sector participant)

Health

Only one participant represented the health sector. This participant discussed current resource strains on the NHS, which they viewed as existing prior to the COVID-19 pandemic but as having been exacerbated as a result. They felt that due to challenges such as high workloads and care backlogs, health practitioners are unlikely to be spending the time with patients that would be required to identify potential vulnerability to extremism.

'I think [the health sector] has real challenges around capacity and has done for a couple of years, the system is under a lot of strain. It compromises the ability of clinician or a medical practitioner to spend any amount of time with someone other than dealing with the obvious issues they are presenting with. You're not going to get that conversation that might develop in which they start to pick up on potential problems in the background.' (Health sector participant)

The participant therefore felt that while healthcare practitioners may be able to pick up on obvious signs of vulnerability to extremism, they are unlikely to notice more subtle indications of this.

'I think without a proper conversation, unless they said something obvious, so if you had a white middle-aged male who had a skinhead and a football shirt on, who took immediate offence to a non-white nurse, something like that, where it was very quickly, very obviously a difficult situation. I think, beyond those obvious ones, it'll be very hard for a nurse or a doctor to quickly pick up on something.' (Health sector participant)

A further concern raised by this participant was that there may be inconsistency in how Prevent is delivered across different Health Boards in Scotland. The participant felt that at present some Health Boards are engaged in Prevent and have formalised structures for delivery, while others are less engaged and deliver Prevent on a more informal or ad hoc basis.

'In Scotland at the moment, we've got inconsistencies across the areas, in terms of how Prevent is done from healthcare settings [...] a lot of the Prevent stuff is done on quite an informal basis, not a sort of formalised structure, therefore what happens in Health Board A might be quite different to Health

Board B. Some instances that's maybe a pragmatic solution, I think in others it creates problems.' (Health sector participant)

Prisons

As with health, only one participant in this research represented the prisons sector. This participant felt that those working in prisons are typically experienced and skilled in identifying vulnerabilities among prisoners, such as when a prisoner has poor mental health. However, they felt that they may not necessarily associate such vulnerabilities with a risk of extremism or radicalisation. They suggested that training around behaviours that specifically indicate a risk of vulnerability to extremism, such as signs to look out for or symbols that may be displayed in prisoners' cells, would be beneficial.

'I would say that the prison staff are very well equipped to identify individuals that are struggling, identify when someone has a mental health problem. But I don't think they associate that with the risk of extremism or radicalisation. I do think there's probably more training there for prison staff in terms of what type of behaviours they should be looking out for and what to do if they suspect that someone is at risk, or if someone is displaying these types of behaviour.' (Prison sector participant)

However, the participant felt that there had recently been improvements in the ability of prison staff to support individuals that have been identified as vulnerable to extremism, resulting from new processes and systems now in place.

6.2. The impact of COVID-19

Participants representing statutory sectors discussed the potential impacts that COVID-19 may have had on the ability of those working in these sectors to identify and support those that may be vulnerable to extremism.

Many felt that it was more challenging to identify vulnerable individuals during the COVID-19 pandemic. Participants discussed how the restrictions associated with the pandemic led to a reduction in face-to-face interaction between practitioners and the public, making it difficult for them to notice changes in views or actions that could indicate vulnerability to extremism. In particular, although in many cases contact between practitioners and the public continued online during this period, some discussed the difficulties involved in identifying changes in behaviour remotely.

'Online, you can switch your camera off. You're not necessarily seeing your students [...] I think the pandemic affected that ability to see a nuance of change in somebody or notice that, oh [a person] has turned up in the same clothes for the past five days. You can't see those things because you're not physically together.' (Education sector participant)

There was also a view that the pandemic may have distracted practitioners from looking out for signs of vulnerability to extremism, as COVID-19 and public health were at the centre of practitioners' minds over this period.

'[COVID-19] probably has had an impact because it's just... I suppose it's been a distraction. The staff coming into work on a day-to-day basis, at the forefront of their mind is going to be anything COVID related.' (Prison sector participant)

Indeed, over the period April 2020 to March 2021 there were only 55 referrals to Prevent in Scotland, which represented a decrease of 45% compared to the previous year (100 in the year ending March 2020) (Police Scotland, 2023b). However, as discussed in section 4.2, many participants felt that extremism is more likely to have increased in Scotland over this period, as people were spending more time isolated from others, potentially being exposed to extremist content online.

Views were more mixed regarding the impact that COVID-19 may have had on statutory sectors' ability to support individuals that have been identified as vulnerable to being drawn into extremism. Some felt that COVID-19 did not have a significant impact on sectors' ability to offer support, as the processes for doing so remained fundamentally the same, but were adapted to ensure they adhered to public health restrictions. An example of this is PMAPs taking place online, which some felt there were benefits to as more people could attend without having to travel long distances.

However, some felt that supporting vulnerable individuals was more challenging during COVID-19. For example, difficulties with providing support online were highlighted, with some participants viewing it more difficult to build rapport and trust with individuals remotely. One participant discussed this in relation to IPs specifically.

'I know there's been cases where Intervention Providers have been deployed via teams or via phone which has been entirely ineffective [...] It can be difficult to build up that rapport with an individual, getting the social cues, the kind of non-verbal communication that you can get sitting in a room with somebody. I would say that it's more difficult to build trust.' (Police sector participant)

Though various impacts of the COVID-19 pandemic were highlighted by participants, many felt that these were no longer affecting the ability of sectors to identify and support vulnerable individuals. However, there was a view among some that COVID-19 has led to a change in work patterns, with more people working from home than was the case before the pandemic. These participants felt that this may mean that there could be a continued impact on sectors' ability to identify vulnerable individuals due to reduced levels of face-to-face interaction.

6.3. Identifying and supporting people who are vulnerable to different types of extremism

Some participants felt that particular forms of extremism may be more difficult to identify and address than others. In terms of ideologies that may be more challenging to identify, incels were highlighted. As described by Regehr (2022) the incel community is comprised of individuals who feel rejected by women – and

arguably society more generally – and turn to the Internet to voice their anger, and often, desire for revenge. Typically, they express violent fantasies to be perpetrated against 'Chads' and 'Stacys' (popular men and women) (Regehr, 2022).

Participants discussed the continued existence of patriarchal views in society, and how these may be difficult to distinguish from incel-related beliefs when expressed in subtle ways. Some also felt that behaviours that may be associated with the incel community, such as being reclusive, frustrated or not fitting in, can be common among young people. They felt that practitioners may therefore be hesitant to make a referral to Prevent based on these behaviours alone.

'I think what's made the sort of incel type thing more worrying is that being reclusive, being a loner, feeling that you don't fit in, is not an unusual situation for a teenager, so capturing that in a way that's not overreacting is quite difficult.' (Education sector participant)

Participants who considered sectarianism to be a form of extremism also highlighted it as being potentially more difficult to identify than other types of extremism. As discussed previously, participants commented that sectarianism is so engrained within Scottish culture that it is rarely labelled as extremism, which is reflected in the low number of referrals to Prevent for sectarianism.

In terms of support for those who may be vulnerable to extremism, some participants felt that individuals who present with a mixed, unstable or unclear ideology could be more difficult to help than individuals affiliating with other ideologies, due to a view that it can be challenging to offer a counter-narrative to forms of extremism that are not necessarily coherent or clear.

'I think if there's an identified ideology it makes it easier to actually deal with. For those who don't have an identified ideology and kind of sit in between, or sit in the cracks and the gaps, it becomes very difficult to actually do much with them, because you're not, you can't then address the ideology and try and reverse it.' (Police sector participant)

The incel movement was also highlighted as particularly complex and less well-understood than other forms of extremism because it has only recently gained traction. It was felt that specific training on incel and mixed, unclear or unstable ideologies would be beneficial for practitioners.

6.4. Summary

Across all interviews with participants representing statutory sectors, there were mixed views on the ability of those working within these sectors to identify and support individuals who may be vulnerable to being drawn into extremism. While many felt that practitioners are well-placed to identify and support vulnerable individuals, participants also highlighted various concerns, most commonly around the requirement for more resources and funding to deliver Prevent, and the need for training on behaviours and signs to look out for.

All participants discussed the impact of COVID-19 on the ability of frontline practitioners to identify and support vulnerable individuals. Many felt that COVID-19 made it more challenging to identify those vulnerable to extremism, but views were more mixed on the impact of COVID-19 on supporting individuals identified as vulnerable. However, it was felt that COVID-19 is no longer impacting the ability of practitioners to identify and support vulnerable individuals.

Finally, some participants felt that particular forms of extremism may be more challenging to identify and address than others, including the incel movement, sectarianism, and other mixed, unstable or unclear ideologies.

7. Conclusion

The purpose of this research was to explore stakeholder understandings of and perspectives on extremism and Prevent delivery in Scotland. This section summarises the key findings from this work, reflects on their implications and presents suggestions for further research.

7.1. Summary of findings

Understanding of extremism

Participants had difficulty defining extremism, and held diverse understandings of the concept. A particular contention which arose between participants related to whether holding extremist beliefs can in and of itself be considered extremism, or whether these beliefs have to be acted upon to be considered extremism. There were also mixed opinions as to whether extremism necessarily involves violence.

There was some support for use of the 'politically-motivated', 'ideologically-motivated' and 'religiously-motivated' categories of extremism used in Canada, Australia and New Zealand, though it was felt that a caveat that the categories are not mutually exclusive would be needed if they were to be operationalised within Prevent.

Participants were largely in agreement that there are strong links between extremism, hate crime and terrorism, with the idea of a spectrum of views discussed. However, views differed regarding whether sectarianism forms part of this spectrum, with some feeling that it is less harmful than typical manifestations of extremism.

Views on extremism in Scotland

Participants felt that while extremism exists in Scotland, it is less of a problem in Scotland than it is in England. Despite this, many participants felt that the prevalence of extremism is increasing in Scotland, and that Scotland should not be viewed as immune from extremist ideologies and groups.

There was also a perception that the spread of extremist ideologies is different in Scotland to other parts of the UK, with right-wing and sectarian forms of extremism viewed as the most prevalent (among those who considered sectarianism to be a form of extremism) and Islamist extremism viewed as less of a problem than in other areas of Britain.

Participants discussed various factors they felt may make people vulnerable to being drawn into extremism, including isolation and loneliness, mental illness, neurodivergence, spending time online, family background, lack of opportunities and demographic characteristics.

However, a key theme that emerged during discussions about extremism in Scotland was participants' reflections that more information is needed regarding the extent of extremism in Scotland, trends over time, and the ideologies that are more

and less prevalent. There was a desire for further research to be carried out on this topic in Scotland.

Views on Prevent in Scotland

Difficulties with determining the effectiveness of Prevent in Scotland were discussed, but a range of factors that work well were also highlighted, including the alignment of Prevent with safeguarding policies; the PMAP guidance; existing tools and resources; and the multi-agency delivery of Prevent. Concerns with Prevent were also raised, with some relating to the policy more broadly rather than being specific to its delivery in Scotland. Concerns relating to its delivery in Scotland were around information-sharing; the availability of resources and funding; the provision of training; and the lack of work to 'tackle the causes' of extremism.

Suggestions for improvement included raising awareness of the positioning of Prevent as a policy that supports community cohesion and integration Scotland; increasing transparency around how the policy is delivered; carrying out greater community engagement work; and improving training and information flows. Participants also expressed support for more research to determine the impact and effectiveness of Prevent in Scotland.

Views on the ability of sectors to identify and support those vulnerable to being drawn into extremism

Those representing sectors with a statutory obligation to fulfil the Prevent duty had mixed views on the ability of those working within these sectors to identify and support individuals who may be vulnerable to being drawn into extremism. While many felt that practitioners are well-placed to identify and support vulnerable individuals, concerns such as the need for more resources, funding and training were raised.

7.2. Implications and considerations

Suggestions for further research

This work highlights the need for further research in two key areas. Firstly, it is notable that the perceptions of stakeholders of the threat posed by extremism in Scotland broadly aligned with findings from an evidence review carried out by the Scottish Government (2023a), which indicated that levels of extremism may be lower in Scotland than elsewhere in the UK, and that there may be differences in the types of extremism that are more and less common in Scotland when compared with other parts of Britain. However, the evidence review also highlighted a lack of concrete data and evidence about the prevalence of and trends in extremism in Scotland, which was also noted by participants in this research.

Further research exploring extremist activity taking place in Scotland in greater detail would therefore be beneficial. This might include work to explore the influence and reach of particular extremist groups in Scotland in comparison with the rest of the UK, and more detailed examination of the data on referrals to Prevent and hate crime in Scotland in comparison with England and Wales. It is

likely that such research would support those with responsibility for delivering Prevent in Scotland to do so more effectively, by improving their understanding of extremism in Scotland and their awareness of any Scotland-specific risks.

Secondly, participants felt that at present it is difficult to determine the extent to which Prevent is meeting the objectives outlined in CONTEST. This research therefore suggests that there would be benefit in work to explore the impact and effectiveness of Prevent in Scotland in more depth. This could be approached through independent in-depth case studies of, or ethnographic research with people who have been through Prevent in Scotland. Exploring the experience of Prevent from their perspectives, including developing understanding of the circumstances and factors that led to their referral, how the programme has worked with them and what the results of this have been, would support a more in-depth, multifaceted understanding of what works to address the needs of those at risk. Indeed, participants in this research showed support for making case studies of individuals who have been supported by Prevent available, which they felt would help to improve understanding of, and transparency around, how Prevent is delivered in Scotland.

More broadly, further exploration of the Prevent referral data may also provide an indication of the frequency with which those who are offered Prevent support are referred back to Prevent in future, and potential reasons for this.

Broader considerations

It was notable that the stakeholders who took part in this research had such wideranging understandings of extremism. In particular, it might have been anticipated that those representing sectors with a statutory obligation to fulfil the Prevent duty may have a broadly similar understanding of the concept, given their responsibility for ensuring that Prevent is implemented effectively in Scotland (Home Office, 2021a). However, even among this group of stakeholders, a range of different interpretations of extremism were presented.

Although this was to some extent surprising, it may reflect the fact that the Scottish Government does not currently have an official definition of extremism, having not adopted the UK Government definition (Home Office, 2011). The findings from this research suggest that the absence of an official definition of extremism in Scotland, combined with the subjective and relative nature of the term, has led to it being interpreted in varied, and at times contradictory ways.

Participants in this research pointed out difficulties with not having a shared understanding of what is meant by extremism, particularly in the context of Prevent delivery. For example, it may lead to different thresholds for what constitutes a referral, and for their subsequent adoption into the Prevent programme.

It therefore appears that it would be useful to give consideration to the merits of having an official definition of extremism for use in Scotland, or at least to set out the views, behaviours and activities that are considered to constitute extremism in the context of Prevent more clearly. This would help to ensure there is a shared

understanding of what is meant by the term among those responsible for tackling it in the Prevent arena as a means to stop individuals being drawn into terrorism (as opposed to those seeking to tackle hate crime and sectarianism, for example).

In addition, it may be useful to be clearer about the types of extremism or ideologies that Prevent is concerned with, as it was also notable that when asked about extremism in Scotland, some participants discussed beliefs and behaviours that would not be covered by conventional understandings of the term (e.g., disruptive climate activism).

It may also be beneficial to improve training in relation to the factors that can lead people to be susceptible to extremism, and in particular, to prioritise training and research in relation to the linkages between extremism and neurodivergence and mental illness.

Indeed, participants themselves highlighted that more training and resources around the different types of extremism that exist, and the behaviours and signs that could indicate vulnerability to extremist narratives, would be useful, to support those working to deliver Prevent in Scotland to identify those at risk of radicalisation more effectively.

Finally, this research has also highlighted suggestions for ways in which Prevent delivery in Scotland could be enhanced. Although the UK Government retains overall responsibility for national policy on security and counter-terrorism, the suggestions presented by participants largely related to improving existing processes (e.g., training and processes for sharing information), perceptions (e.g., by raising awareness of the positioning of Prevent as a policy that supports community cohesion and integration Scotland and increasing transparency around it's delivery) and understanding of Prevent, rather than the underlying principles of the programme or the mechanisms through which it is delivered in Scotland. The research recommends giving consideration to both whether and how these suggestions could be taken forward to foster improvements in Prevent delivery in Scotland.

8. Reference list

Al-Attar, Z. (2018) Assessing risk in extremists with complex needs: Autistic spectrum disorder. Radicalisation awareness network: Prison & probation working group conference, Brussels, July 9-10.

Al-Attar, Z. (2019) Extremism, Radicalisation and Mental Health: Handbook for Practitioners. The RAN Centre of Excellence and the RAN H&SC Working Group. Available at: Extremism, Radicalisation and Mental Health: Handbook for Practitioners.

Al-Attar, Z. (2020) 'Autism spectrum disorders and terrorism: how different features of autism contextualise vulnerability and resilience', *Journal of Forensic Psychiatry and Psychology*, 31, pp. 926-949.

Australian Government (2022) Safeguarding Our Community Together Australia's Counter-Terrorism Strategy 2022. Australia: Australian Government. Available at: Safeguarding Our Community Together Australia's Counter-Terrorism Strategy 2022.

Australian Security Intelligence Organisation (2021) *Director-General's Annual Threat Assessment*. Available at: <u>Director-General's Annual Threat Assessment</u>.

Baele, S., Brace, L. and Coan, T. (2019) 'From "Incel" to "Saint": Analysing the violent worldview behind the 2018 Toronto attack', *Terrorism and Political Violence*.

Baker, J. O. (2018) Christian Sectarianism, Fundamentalism and Extremism. in Brown, S. and Sefiha, O. (eds.) *Routledge Handbook of Deviance*. New York: Routledge, pp. 187-198.

Bhui, K., Everitt, B., and Jones, E. (2014) 'Might depression, psychosocial adversity, and limited social assets explain vulnerability to and resistance against violent radicalisation?', *PloS one*, 9(9).

Bhui, K. and Jones, E. (2017) 'The challenge of radicalisation: A public health approach to understanding and intervention', *Psychoanalytic Psychotherapy*, 31(4), pp. 401–410.

Bonino, S. (2016) 'The Jihadi Threat to Scotland: Caledonian Exceptionalism and its Limits', *CTC Sentinel*, 9(4), pp. 27-31.

Bryman, A. (2016) *Social Research Methods*. 5th Edition. Oxford. Oxford University Press.

Canadian Government (2019) Canadian Security Intelligence Service Act. Available at: Canadian Security Intelligence Service Act.

Carlsson, L. (2021) *Substance use and violent extremism.* European Commission: RAN Practitioners. Available at: <u>Substance use and violent extremism.</u>

Coccia, M. (2018) 'Growth rate of population associated with high terrorism incidents in society', *Journal of Economics Bibliography*, 5(3).

Corner, E. and Gill, P. (2015) 'A false dichotomy? Mental illness and lone-actor terrorism. Law and Human Behaviour', 39(1), pp. 23-34.

Corner, E., Gill, P. and Mason, O. (2016) 'Mental health disorders and the terrorist: A research note probing selection effects and disorder prevalence', *Studies in Conflict and Terrorism*, 39(6), pp. 560-568.

Cox, K., Ogden, T., Jordan, V. and Paille, P. (2021) COVID-19, Disinformation and Hateful Extremism: Literature Review Report. Prepared for the Commission for Countering Extremism (CCE). Available at: COVID-19, Disinformation and Hateful Extremism: Literature Review Report.

Craig, M. A. and Richeson, J. A. (2014) 'More diverse yet less tolerant? How increasingly diverse racial landscape affects white Americans' racial attitudes', *Personality and Social Psychology Bulletin*, 40(6), pp. 750-761.

Crown Prosecution Service (2023) Hate crime. Available at: Hate crime.

Dalgaard-Nielsen, A. (2010) 'Violent radicalization in Europe: What we know and what we do not know', *Studies in Conflict and Terrorism*, 33(9), pp. 797-814.

Deverka, P.A., Lavallee, D.C., Desai, P.J., Esmail, L.C., Ramsey, S.D. and Veenstra, D.L. (2012) 'Stakeholder participation in comparative effectiveness research: defining a framework for effective engagement', J Comp Eff Res, 1(2), pp. 181-94.

Faccini, L. and Allely, C. S. (2017) 'Rare instances of individuals with autism supporting or engaging in terrorism', *Journal of Intellectual Disabilities and Offending Behaviour*, 8(2), pp. 70-82.

Fenwick, H. and Fenwick, D. (2020) 'Prevent, free speech, 'extremism' and counterterror interventions: exploring narratives about chilling expression in schools', *Publc Law,* pp. 661-679.

Finch, J. and McKendrick, D. (2019) Securitising social work: counter terrorism, extremism, and radicalisation, in Webb, A. S. (ed.) *The Routledge Handbook of Critical Social Work,* pp. 244-255.

Ford, K. (2017) 'Developing a Peace Perspective on Counter-Extremist Education', *A Journal of Social Justice*, 29(2), pp. 144-152.

Ford, R. and Goodwin, M. (2014) 'Understanding UKIP: Identity, Social Change and the Left Behind', *The Political Quarterly*, 85(3), pp. 277-284.

Garland. (2012). 'Difficulties in defining hate crime victimisation', *International Review of Victimology*, 18(1), pp. 25-37.

Ging, D. (2019) 'Alphas, Betas, and Incels: Theorising the Masculinities of the Manosphere', *Men and Masculinities*, 22(4), pp. 638–657.

Home Office (2011) *Prevent Strategy*. Norwich: TSO. Available at: <u>Prevent Strategy</u>.

Home Office (2015) *Counter-Extremism Strategy*. UK: HM Government. Available at: <u>Counter-Extremism Strategy</u>.

Home Office (2018) *CONTEST: The United Kingdom's Strategy for Countering Terrorism.* UK: HM Government. Available at: <u>CONTEST: The United Kingdom's Strategy for Countering Terrorism.</u>

Home Office (2021a) *Revised Prevent duty guidance: for Scotland*. UK: HM Government. Available at: <u>Revised Prevent duty guidance: for Scotland</u>.

Home Office (2021b) *Prevent duty guidance: for further education institutions in Scotland.* Available at: <u>Prevent duty guidance: for further education institutions in Scotland.</u>

Home Office (2021c) *Prevent duty guidance: for higher education institutions in Scotland.* Available at: <u>Prevent duty guidance: for higher education institutions in Scotland</u>.

Home Office (2021d) *Prevent Multi-Agency Panel Duty Guidance: Protecting people vulnerable to being drawn into terrorism.* Available at: <u>Prevent Multi-Agency Panel Duty Guidance.</u>

Home Office (2021e) Prevent Success Stories. Available at: <u>Prevent Success</u> Stories.

Knight, S. and Keatley, D. A. (2020) 'How can the literature inform counter-terrorism practice? Recent advances and remaining challenges', *Behavioural Sciences of Terrorism and Political Aggression*, 3, pp. 217-230.

Lord Bracadale (2018). 'Independent review of hate crime legislation in Scotland: Summary.' Available at: <u>Independent review of hate crime legislation in Scotland: summary</u>.

Lowe, D. (2017) Prevent Strategies: The Problems Associated in Defining Extremism: The Case of the United Kingdom', *Studies in Conflict and Terrorism*, 40(11).

Lyons-Padilla, S., Gelfand, M. J., Mirahmadi, H., Farooq, M., and Van Egmond, M. (2015) 'Belonging nowhere: Marginalization & radicalization risk among Muslim immigrants', *Behavioural Science & Policy*, 1(2), pp. 1-12.

Martins, R. (2020) 'Extremism definitions in opinion dynamics models', *Physica A:* Statistical Mechanics and its Applications, Elsevier, vol. 589(C).

McGilloway, A., Ghosh, P., and Bhui, K. (2015) 'A systematic review of pathways to and processes associated with radicalization and extremism amongst Muslims in Western societies', *International Review of Psychiatry*, 27(1), pp. 39–50.

Mills, C. E., Freilich, J. D. and Chermak, S. M. (2015) 'Extreme Hatred: Revisiting the Hate Crime and Terrorism Relationship to Determine Whether They Are "Close Cousins" or "Distant Relatives", *Crime and Delinquency*, 63(1).

Mythen, G., Walkate, S. and Peatfield, E. (2017) 'Assembling and deconstructing radicalisation in PREVENT: A case of policy-based evidence making?', *Critical Social Policy*, 37(2).

NatCen (2018) Do Scotland and England & Wales Have Different Views About Immigration? Available at: Do Scotland and England & Wales Have Different Views About Immigration?

Neumann, P. R. (2008) 'The Internet', in The Adelphi Papers, 48. London: Routledge, pp. 53-58.

New Zealand Security Intelligence Service (2021) *New Zealand's Violent Extremism Environment*. Available at: <u>New Zealand's Violent Extremism Environment</u>.

New Zealand Government (2022) *New Zealand's Countering Terrorism and Violent Extremism Strategy*. Available at: <u>New Zealand's Countering Terrorism and Violent Extremism Strategy</u>.

Obaidi, M., Thomsen, L. and Bergh, R. (2019) "They Think We Are a Threat to Their Culture": Meta-Cultural Threat Fuels Willingness and Endorsement of Extremist Violence Against the Cultural Outgroup', *International Journal of Conflict and Violence*, 12, pp. 1-13.

Oliver, J. E. and Wong, J. (2003) 'Intergroup Prejudice in Multiethnic Settings', *American Journal of Political Science*, 47(4), pp. 567-582.

Pfundmair, M., Wood, N. R., Hales, A., Wesselmann, E. D. (2022) 'How social exclusion makes radicalism flourish: A review of empirical evidence', *Journal of Social Issues*, pp. 1-19.

Pilkington, H. and Hussain, A. (2022) 'Why wouldn't you consult us? Reflections on preventing radicalisation among actors in radical(ising) milieus', *The Journal for Deradicalization*, 30.

Police Scotland (2021) City of Edinburgh Division Update. Available at: <u>City of Edinburgh Division Update</u>.

Police Scotland (2023a) Hate crime. Available at: Hate crime.

Police Scotland (2023b) Prevent Referral Data, Scotland, April 2021 to March 2022. Available at: Police Scotland Prevent Referral Data.

Quilliam, L. (1995) 'Prejudice as a response to perceived group threat: Population composition and anti-immigrant and racial prejudice in Europe', *American Sociological Review*, 60(4), pp. 586-611.

Redgrave, H., Stott, J., and Tipple, C. (2020) *Countering Extremism: time to reboot?* London: Crest Advisory. Available at: Countering Extremism: time to reboot?

Regehr, K. (2022) 'In(cel)doctrination: How technologically facilitated misogyny moves violence off screens and on to streets', *New Media and Society*, 24(1).

Schmid, A. P. (2011) 'The Revised Academic Consensus Definition of Terrorism', *Perspectives on Terrorism*, 6(2), pp. 158-159.

Scottish Government (2015) Community Experiences of Sectarianism. Edinburgh: Scottish Government. Available at: Community Experiences of Sectarianism.

Scottish Government (2023a) Understanding extremism in Scotland: Evidence review. Available at: <u>Understanding extremism in Scotland: Evidence review</u>.

Scottish Government (2023b) Understanding extremism in Scotland: Public perceptions and experiences. Available at: <u>Understanding extremism in Scotland:</u> <u>Public perceptions and experiences</u>.

Scottish Government (2023c) Understanding extremism in Scotland: Public sector practitioner perceptions and experiences. Available at: <u>Understanding extremism in Scotland</u>: Public sector practitioner perceptions and experiences.

Scottish Government (2023d) Understanding extremism in Scotland: Review of definitions and terminology. Available at: <u>Understanding extremism in Scotland:</u> Review of definitions and terminology.

Semyonov, M., Raijman, R. Tov, A. Y. and Schmidt, P. (2004) 'Population size, perceived threat, and exclusion: A multiple-indicators analysis of attitudes toward foreigners in Germany', *Social Science Research*, 33(4), pp. 681-701.

Sotlar, A. (2004) 'Some Problems with a Definition and Perception of Extremism within a Society', in Mesko, G. et al. (eds.) *Policing in Central and Eastern Europe: Dilemmas of Contemporary Criminal Justice*. Slovenia: Faculty of Criminal Justice, University of Maribor.

Swedish Government (2015) *Actions to Make Society More Resilient to Violent Extremism.* Stockholm: Swedish Government. Available at: <u>Actions to Make Society More Resilient to Violent Extremism.</u>

Terrorism Act 2000. Available at: UK Government legislation (Terrorism Act).

Thorton, A. and Bouhana, N (2019) 'Preventing Radicalization in the UK: Expanding the Knowledge-Base on the Channel Programme', *Policing: A Journal of Policy and Practice,* 13(3), pp. 331-344.

UN Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights (2023) OHCHR and terrorism and violent extremism. Available at: OHCHR and terrorism and violent extremism.

Van Assche, J., Roets, A., Dhont, K., and Van Hiel, A. (2014) 'Diversity and outgroup attitudes in the Netherlands: The role of authoritarianism and social threat in the neighbourhood', *Journal of Ethnic and Migration Studies*, 40, pp 1413-1430.

Wilkinson and van Rij. (2019) An analysis of the Commission for Countering Extremism's call for evidence. London: King's College London.

Winter, C., Heath-Kelly, C., Kaleem, A. and Mills, C. (2021) 'A moral education? British Values, colour-blindness, and preventing terrorism', *Critical Social Policy*, 42(1).

Woodbury-Smith, M. R. (2022) 'Vulnerability to Ideologically-Motivated Violence Among Individuals with Autism Spectrum Disorder', *Frontiers in Psychiatry*, 13.

Worthington, R., Al-Attar, Z., Lewis, A. and Pyszora, N. (2022) Rapid Evidence Assessment (REA) on Neurodiversity and Violent Extremism. Available at: Rapid Evidence Assessment (REA) on Neurodiversity and Violent Extremism.

Appendices

Appendix A – Topic guide summary

Section	Topics covered
Background and job role	 Organisation and job role Length of time in role / profession Role in relation to Prevent Geographic scope of organisation
Understanding of extremism	 Confidence in understanding of term extremism Extremist views and actions Views on whether three scenarios represent extremism Views on definitions of extremism Views on categorisation approach Distinctions between terrorism, hate crime sectarianism and extremism
Views on extremism	 Views on extent of extremism in Scotland Views on extent of types of extremism in Scotland Geographic variation Views on trends over time Views on factors that make people vulnerable to extremism
Views on Prevent	Views on effectiveness of PreventOpinion of Prevent
Views of ability of sectors to identify and support individuals	 Ability of sector to identify / support vulnerable individuals Areas where well-equipped / less well-equipped COVID-19 impacts



© Crown copyright 2023

You may re-use this information (excluding logos and images) free of charge in any format or medium, under the terms of the Open Government Licence. To view this licence, visit http://www.nationalarchives.gov.uk/doc/open-government-licence/ or e-mail: psi@nationalarchives.gsi.gov.uk. Where we have identified any third party copyright information you will need to obtain permission from the copyright holders concerned.

The views expressed in this report are those of the researcher and do not necessarily represent those of the Scottish Government or Scottish Ministers.

This document is also available from our website at www.gov.scot. ISBN: 978-1-80525-590-1

The Scottish Government St Andrew's House Edinburgh EH1 3DG

Produced for the Scottish Government by APS Group Scotland PPDAS1251662 (07/23) Published by the Scottish Government, July 2023





Social Research series ISSN 2045-6964 ISBN 978-1-80525-590-1

Web Publication www.gov.scot/socialresearch

PPDAS1251662 (07/23)